Installation Guide for LucidShape Products

Version 2023.06-3 April 2024



Copyright Notice and Proprietary Information

Copyright [©] 2024 Synopsys, Inc. All rights reserved. This software and documentation contain confidential and proprietary information that is the property of Synopsys, Inc. The software and documentation are furnished under a license agreement and may be used or copied only in accordance with the terms of the license agreement. No part of the software and documentation may be reproduced, transmitted, or translated, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, manual, optical, or otherwise, without prior written permission of Synopsys, Inc., or as expressly provided by the license agreement.

Right to Copy Documentation

The license agreement with Synopsys permits licensee to make copies of the documentation for its internal use only. Each copy shall include all copyrights, trademarks, service marks, and proprietary rights notices, if any. Licensee must assign sequential numbers to all copies. These copies shall contain the following legend on the cover page:

"This document is duplicated with the permission of Synopsys, Inc., for the exclusive use of ______ and its employees. This is copy number ______."

Destination Control Statement

All technical data contained in this publication is subject to the export control laws of the United States of America. Disclosure to nationals of other countries contrary to United States law is prohibited. It is the reader's responsibility to determine the applicable regulations and to comply with them.

Disclaimer

SYNOPSYS, INC., AND ITS LICENSORS MAKE NO WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH REGARD TO THIS MATERIAL, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

Trademarks

Synopsys' company and certain product names are trademarks of Synopsys, as set forth at: https://www.synopsys.com/company/legal/trademarks-brands.html. All other product or company names may be trademarks of their respective owners.

FOSS Notices

Free and Open Source Software (FOSS) notices are located in the LucidShape installation folder under \doc \foss (e.g., C:\LucidShape_2023.06-3\doc\foss).

Contents

Chapter 1 Getting Started	5
System Requirements	5
Licensing Requirements	7
LucidShape Legacy Licensing	7
Synopsys Common Licensing	8
Contacting LucidShape Customer Support	9
Chapter 2 Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing	11
Installing LucidShape	11
Configuring LucidShape with a Fixed License	14
Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle	14
Installing a License Key for a Fixed License	15
Configuring LucidShape with a Floating License	17
Enabling the Floating License	18
Optional: Specifying Module Licenses to Activate (LucidShape CAA Only)	19
Chapter 3 Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing)	21
Selecting a License Server	22
Downloading and Installing the OSG Floating License Manager	22
Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle	27
Installing a License Key for a Floating License	28
Administering Floating Licenses	30
Monitoring License Use	30
Improving Access to LucidShape Licenses with the Sentinel License Manager	31
Logging Floating License Usage	35
Chapter 4 Installing LucidShape with Synopsys Common Licensing	39
Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License	39
Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License	39
Installing LucidShape Network (Client Installation)	42
Chapter 5 Installing and Managing the Synopsys Common Licensing Server	47
Installing LucidShape with a Network (Server Installation)	47
Selecting a Synopsys Common Licensing License Server	48
Installing LucidShape Network (Server)	48
Working with Synopsys Common Licensing	51
Obtaining the Host ID for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation	51
Obtaining the Host ID for a Dongle for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation	52
Check License	52
Modifying License Options	52
Administering Licenses	53
Chapter A Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses	55

Signing Up for a SolvNetPlus Account	
Downloading LucidShape Software from SolvNetPl	us 56

Ordering Media (CDs/DVDs)	59
Installing LucidShape	61
Obtaining the Host ID	62
Retrieving License Kevs	

Chapter B Troubleshooting the Floating License Installation (Legacy Licensing).....

censing)	65
Problems Installing the License Key Using the Floating License Installer	65
Invalid Locking Code	
Sentinel Error	66
Problems Starting LucidShape	66
Error 18b	
Error 0xC800100D	66
Error 8001008	67

Chapter C Troubleshooting the LucidShape CAA V5 Based Installation	69
Problems Associating LucidShape CAA with the Appropriate CATIA Installation	69
Choose the CATIA Installation Directory in the Setup Wizard	70
Manually Create a New CATIA Environment	
Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card	71
Troubleshooting the Light Guide Design Module	72
Verify That the Light Guide Design Module is Linked with LucidShape CAA	73
Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module	73

Chapter D Troubleshooting Synopsys Common Licensing	75
There are no remaining licenses for the requested feature	76
The license does not include the requested feature	76
Cannot connect to the license server system	76
A connection to the Synopsys Common Licensing license manager was lost	78
The license request was denied by the network license server	78
Time Tamper Error	79
LucidShape cannot find the Synopsys licensing service/daemon (snpslmd)	79
Uninstall Synopsys Common Licensing	79

Glossary	81
----------	----

Chapter 1 Getting Started

This chapter lists system requirements for the LucidShape family of products and tells you how to contact LucidShape Customer Support.

Although the examples in this document show and refer to the LucidShape product, the instructions apply to the entire LucidShape family of products, which includes:

- LucidShape
- LucidDrive
- LucidShape CAA V5 Based product and the separately licensed Base Module, Visualize Module, and Light Guide Design Module

In this section:

System Requirements on page 5 Before installing LucidShape, confirm you meet the system requirements.

Licensing Requirements on page 7 Before you install your LucidShape family product, you need to confirm your licensing.

Contacting LucidShape Customer Support on page 9 Need expert help using our software?

System Requirements

Before installing LucidShape, confirm you meet the system requirements.

- You must have a license for the product. See Licensing Requirements on page 7 for details.
- A personal computer with any CPU with at least four cores from the last or second-to-last processor generation.

To get maximum performance from multi-threaded simulations, we recommend four or more CPU cores. LucidShape simulations make use of multi-threading, and a high number of cores or threads will enhance ray tracing speed; however, the most beneficial feature to take into consideration is a CPU with a very high single-thread frequency (or single-thread performance).

If Intel Hyper-Threading Technology is available on your computer, enabling it will further increase multi-threaded simulation performance.

- Operating System:
 - LucidShape Windows 10 64-bit, Windows 11 64-bit
 - LucidDrive Windows 10 64-bit, Windows 11 64-bit
 - LucidShape CAA V5 Based for CATIA R27, R28, R29, R30, R31, R32, R33, and R34 Windows 10 64-bit
 - LucidShape CAA V5 Based for CATIA R33 and R34 Windows 11 64-bit
- Random Access Memory (RAM): 8 GB minimum, 16 GB or more recommended.

If you are planning on running any of the following scenarios, 32 GB or more recommended:

- spectral simulations with high sensor resolutions
- simulations using multi-view luminance camera sensors
- simulations with many sensors in the model
- models that contain complex geometry
- GPU:
 - With GPUTrace: Any NVIDIA graphics card with a CUDA compute capability of at least 5.0 can be used. We recommend using the latest NVIDIA graphics card driver available for your specific GPU card. The driver version number must be at least 455. If these requirements are not met, the software can freeze when you use GPUTrace, and you could lose any unsaved work.
 - Without GPUTrace: LucidShape does not require a special graphics card. If you are installing LucidShape CAA V5 Based, see the Certified Workstations link on the Dassault Systemes Hardware and Software (https://www.3ds.com/support/certified-hardware/) page.
 - LucidDrive: Any NVIDIA graphics card with the latest available graphics card driver (with a CUDA compute capability of at least 5.0). GeForce strongly recommended (there might be performance issues with Quadro cards due to driver problems).

If you are purchasing graphics cards, contact LucidShape Customer Support for the latest recommendations.

Product	Disk Space
LucidShape	2.0 GB
LucidDrive	3.0 GB
LucidShape CAA V5 Based	2.0 GB

• Free disk space as listed to install the LucidShape product:

• Free disk space on the system drive (i.e., the drive on which the operating system is installed) for installing prerequisite software and for processes and temporary files required when running the product: 5 GB. If LucidShape is installed on a drive other than the system drive, that drive should also have at least 5 GB free disk space.

Large models and complex analyses may require significantly more disk space.

- Display:
 - A high-resolution monitor (1280 x 1024 or better) with 16-bit (65536) colors or more.
 - An OpenGL compliant graphics card with stable ICD driver support recommended. We recommend that you always use the latest version of the driver for your graphics card.
- If you are installing the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product, you must have a licensed version of a supported CATIA V5 release and the CATIA Mechanical Design 2 Configuration (MD2).

The Design Module, Visualize Module, Light Guide Design Module, and SmartStart Material Library Module for the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product each requires a separate license.

Note: CATIA licensing requirements for the LucidShape CAA Light Guide Design Module are subject to change in future releases. To check for updates to these requirements, contact LucidShape Customer Support.

• A DVD drive, if installing from a DVD.

Licensing Requirements

Before you install your LucidShape family product, you need to confirm your licensing.

LucidShape provides two methods for licensing:

- LucidShape Legacy Licensing Used in releases up to and including LucidDrive 2024.03, LucidShape CAA 2023.06, and LucidShape 2023.09. Customers who are updating from a previous version of LucidShape should continue to use Legacy Licensing unless instructed otherwise by a Synopsys Optical Solutions representative (or your local application license administrator). Legacy Licensing is the default installation choice.
- Synopsys Common Licensing This method of licensing is available for *new* customers beginning with LucidDrive 2023.03. You will be instructed by a Synopsys Optical Solutions representative (or your local application license administrator) whether to use Synopsys Common Licensing. During installation, you must select Synopsys Common Licensing to install it.

Your LucidShape or IT Administrator should have provided you with information about which licensing method to choose.

If you are the LucidShape or IT Administrator, you should be contacted by your Optical Solutions representative or local distributor regarding your licensing. If you are still unsure, you can use the **Help me choose** buttons in the installer or go to https://www.synopsys.com/optical-solutions/support/choosing-license-option.html.

To install LucidShape with either of these licensing methods, you must have license keys provided by Synopsys Optical Solutions via SolvNetPlus SmartKeys or your local LucidShape software distributor.

Note: Host IDs and license keys are unique to each method of licensing and are not interchangeable.

In this section:

LucidShape Legacy Licensing on page 7 This method of licensing is used in releases up to and including LucidShape 2023.06-3.

Synopsys Common Licensing on page 8

LucidShape Legacy Licensing

This method of licensing is used in releases up to and including LucidShape 2023.06-3.

Unless you are informed otherwise by your Optical Solutions representative (or your local LucidShape administrator), use this default licensing type when updating your LucidShape application.

You can run LucidShape products with Legacy Licensing using either a *fixed* license or a *floating* license.

- A fixed license allows you to run LucidShape only on the computer on which it is installed. For configuration details, see Configuring LucidShape with a Fixed License on page 14.
- A floating license, which is installed on a network server, allows you to run LucidShape on any computer on the same network.

The number of users that can use LucidShape concurrently is limited by the licensing software.

For configuration details, see Configuring LucidShape with a Floating License on page 17.

For information on how to set up the OSG Floating License Manager, see Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing) on page 21.

If you are installing LucidShape using Legacy Licensing, you need the following:

- License keys provided by Synopsys OSG via SolvNetPlus SmartKeys or your local LucidShape software distributor.
- If you are using a fixed license or are installing OSG Floating License Manager, a license dongle and a USB2.0 (or higher) port (using a USB Type A socket).
- If you will be running LucidShape with a floating license, you must also have:
 - TCP/IP network protocol
 - The host name of the OSG Floating License Manager.

Before installing LucidShape, your LucidShape or IT Administrator should install and configure the OSG Floating License Manager (a Sentinel RMS license manager that has been customized for Synopsys OSG software), provided by Synopsys OSG via SolvNetPlus. See Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing) on page 21 for instructions.

Synopsys Common Licensing

With Synopsys Common Licensing, you can run LucidShape using either a *nodelocked* license or *network* license.

- A nodelocked license allows you to run LucidShape only on the computer on which it is installed.
- A network license, which is installed on a network server, allows you to run LucidShape on any computer on the same network.

The number of users that can use LucidShape concurrently is limited by the licensing software.

Note: The LucidShape installer includes and automates the Synopsys Common Licensing server installation. If you already use Synopsys Common Licensing in your organization, contact LucidShape Customer Support before installation.

The LucidShape installer installs both LucidShape and the required Synopsys Common Licensing components. The installation process differs depending on the intended use of your system:

- When you install LucidShape with a Nodelocked license, the license is installed to the system, rather than having it managed by a Synopsys Common Licensing server. A nodelocked license allows you to run LucidShape only on the system on which it is installed.
- When you install LucidShape with a Network (Client Installation) license, the license is managed by a Synopsys Common Licensing server.

If you will be running LucidShape with a network license, you must also have:

- TCP/IP network protocol
- The port and server name of the system running the Synopsys Common Licensing server.
- The client systems and the server system must be on the same network.
- When you install LucidShape with a Network (Server Installation), you are installing the Synopsys Common Licensing server. The Synopsys Common Licensing license administrator uses this system to manage licensing for the site. A site may have more than one license server. The system must:

- be on the same network as the network clients running LucidShape.
- use the TCP/IP network protocol.

While the LucidShape application is installed to this system, it does not use a network license unless you run LucidShape on that system.

If you will be running LucidShape with a nodelocked license or the network (Server) license, you may need a USB dongle acquired by you or your site's license administrator from your local Synopsys Sales Representative. Your LucidShape or IT Administrator should inform you if one is required. If you are the LucidShape or IT Administrator, contact your LucidShape representative. If you do require a dongle, you need the dongle and a USB2.0 (or higher) port (using a USB Type A socket).

If you are the LucidShape license administrator or IT administrator who will install the Synopsys Common Licensing server, see also Selecting a Synopsys Common Licensing License Server on page 48.

Contacting LucidShape Customer Support

Need expert help using our software?

- Open a support ticket in SolvNetPlus. Learn more about how to access and use SolvNetPlus.
- Email lucidshape_support@synopsys.com.
- The SolvNetPlus Knowledge Base features a collection of searchable technical articles, example files, macros, release notes, FAQs, and more, available at any time. First log into SolvNetPlus, then go to the Collection of Optical and Photonic Solutions Knowledge Article.
- Visit our main Support page for an overview of how to access product learning, self-help, and other resources.
- Visit our Licensing and Installation Help page.
- View our list of global support contacts.

Chapter 1 Getting Started

Chapter 2 Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing

You can run LucidShape products using either a *fixed* license or a *floating* license.

- If you are using a fixed license, you also need a USB license dongle.
- If you are using a floating license, you need the name of your license server.

Before installing LucidShape, your LucidShape or IT Administrator should install and configure the OSG Floating License Manager.

These instructions assume that you have already downloaded LucidShape from the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website or that you ordered and received a LucidShape DVD. If you have not done so, see Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses on page 55.

Note: Except where noted, the instructions and illustrations in this document for the LucidShape product apply to all of the LucidShape products.

For instructions on installing LucidShape usingSynopsys Common Licensing, see Installing LucidShape with Synopsys Common Licensing on page 39.

In this section:

Installing LucidShape on page 11 Follow these instructions to install LucidShape on your system using the Legacy Licensing method.

Configuring LucidShape with a Fixed License on page 14 After installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing, you must configure the license key file.

Configuring LucidShape with a Floating License on page 17

If you are using a floating license, you need to provide the name of the server hosting the OSG Floating License Manager. Your LucidShape or IT Administrator should have provided you with the name of the server hosting the OSG Floating License Manager.

Installing LucidShape

Follow these instructions to install LucidShape on your system using the Legacy Licensing method.

- 1. Log on to your computer as Administrator.
- 2. Navigate to the folder where the LucidShape setup file is located. If you have a DVD, insert it into the DVD drive and navigate to that drive.
- 3. Double-click the setup file (e.g., SetupLucidShape_version.exe)

where *version* is the version number for the release (e.g., SetupLucidShape_2023.09-1.exe). For the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product, the file name also includes the CATIA version (e.g., SetupLucidShapeCAA_R34_2023.06-3.exe).

The Setup window is displayed at the License Agreement screen.

4. Click I Agree to continue.

The Choose Install Location screen is displayed.

5. Specify a location.

If an earlier release of the product was installed, the default location will be set to the path used for that release. If you want to install the program in a different folder, click the **Browse** button to locate and specify that folder.

For most LucidShape products, the default location is C:\productName version.

For LucidShape CAA, the default location is C:\Program Files\Synopsys\LucidShapeCAA \CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion.

6. After selecting a Destination folder, click Next.

The License Installation Options screen is displayed.

License Installation Options	_		~
This LucidDrive version includes support for two licensing op - LucidDrive Legacy Licensing (Typical) - Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only) Host IDs are unique to each type of licensing and are not in LucidDrive Legacy Licensing (used in many past releases) is customers that have installed previous versions of LucidDriv Enable Synopsys Common Licensing only if instructed to do administrator or a Synopsys representative. Synopsys Com appropriate for LucidDrive evaluations and customers instal seat of LucidDrive.	ntions: appropriate for ve. so by your site imon Licensing is ling a new purchased	d	
My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing Click Install to continue with the LucidDrive installation with Licensing. LucidDrive 2023.03 Keeping	Help me choose LucidDrive Legacy Instal	Са	ancel

These instructions are for the Legacy Licensing installation. If you need to use Synopsys Common Licensing, see Installing LucidShape with Synopsys Common Licensing on page 39.

7. Click Next (for LucidShape CAA V5 Based) or click Install (for all other LucidShape products).

If you are installing a LucidShape product *other than* LucidShape CAA V5 Based, the Setup window shows the progress of the installation. Skip to step 12 on page 13 to finish the installation process.

If you are installing the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product, the Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen is displayed; continue with the following steps.

The Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen allows you to associate the LucidShape CAA product with a specific CATIA installation. If a CATIA installation folder was detected, the path to that folder is displayed in the input field. If CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer, or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions, the input field may be blank, and you may need to perform additional steps to complete your installation. See Troubleshooting the LucidShape CAA V5 Based Installation on page 69 for details.

🔩 LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06 Setup	-	
Choose CATIA Installation Directory		
Choose the CATIA V5 R30 installation folder with which the LucidS product should be associated.	hape CAA V5	Based
Setup will associate LucidShape CAA V5 Based with the following C folder. If there was no installation folder found, or if you would like CATIA V5 R30 installation folder, click Browse to select a folder. Cl	ATIA V5 R30 to specify a ick Next to co	installation different ontinue.
CATIA V5 R30 Installation Directory		
C:\Program Files\Dassault Systemes\B30	Bro	wse
Space required: 1.3GB Space available: 48.2GB LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06	Nevt	Cancel

- 8. If you need to specify or want to change the CATIA installation folder, edit the path or click the **Browse** button to navigate to it and select it.
- 9. Click Next to continue.

The Choose Public Data Location screen is displayed. This allows you to specify a location for installing public data, such as example model files. To allow interactive use of these files, choose a folder for which you have write permission. The default location is C:\Users\Public \Documents\LucidShapeCAA\CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion (e.g., C: \Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R34\2023.06-3).

Choose Public Data Location				
Choose the folder to install LucidShape CAA public data, such a	as examp	ole model	files.	2
Setup will prepare the following folder for public data. To spect Browse and select another folder. Click Install to continue.	fy a diffe	erent fold	ler, click	
Public Data Folder				
Public Data Folder				
Public Data Folder C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R30\2021.06		Brov	vse	
Public Data Folder C:\Users\Public\Documents\LuddShapeCAA\R30\2021.06 Space required: 1.3GB		Brov	vse	
Public Data Folder SAUsers Public Documents (uod Shape CAA (R 30) 2021.06 Space required: 1.3GB Space available: 48.2G8		Brov	vse	
Public Data Folder Styleses Public Documents (ucidShapeCAA (830)2021.06 Space required: 1.3GB Space available: 48.2GB cidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06		Brov	vse	

10. To specify a different folder, edit the path or click the Browse button to navigate to it and select it.

11. Click Install.

The Setup window shows the progress of the installation.

When the process is complete, Installation Complete is displayed in the Setup window.

12. For LucidShape CAA, this is the final screen in the installation wizard. Click Close and skip to step 14 on page 14. For all other LucidShape products, click Next to exit the LucidShape installation wizard.

The Completing the LucidShape Setup Wizard screen is displayed.

13. Click Finish.

The installation is complete.

Note: LucidShape software will not be able to run if it is blocked by Data Loss Prevention software or anti-malware software installed on your computer. Contact your system administrator to ensure that such software has a policy that adds LucidShape software to your allowed software list.

- 14. Configure your license as described in Configuring LucidShape with a Fixed License on page 14 or Configuring LucidShape with a Floating License on page 17.
- **15.** If you are installing LucidShape CAA, you must perform one more step before you can use this product. See Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card on page 71 for instructions.
- 16. If you are installing LucidShape CAA with a license for the Light Guide Design Module, you must perform one more step *after* you install your license key but *before* you can use this module. See Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module on page 73 for instructions.
- 17. If you are installing LucidDriveSC, see the *LucidDrive Server/Client* document (LucidDriveSC.pdf) available in the doc directory of your LucidShapeSC installation directory for additional instructions.

Configuring LucidShape with a Fixed License

After installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing, you must configure the license key file.

- If you already have a license key for this product, skip to Installing a License Key for a Fixed License on page 15.
- If you do not yet have a license key, continue with and then retrieve your license key as described in Retrieving License Keys on page 62.

In this section:

Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle on page 14 A license key is designed to work for only one USB dongle, so the license key is associated with a unique value encoded on the dongle called a Host ID.

Installing a License Key for a Fixed License on page 15 Follow these instructions to install a license key for a fixed license.

Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle

A license key is designed to work for only one USB dongle, so the license key is associated with a unique value encoded on the dongle called a Host ID.

You must have the USB dongle provided by Synopsys or your local distributor.

You need to know the Host ID for the license dongle before you can retrieve a license key. The Host ID is printed on a label on the USB dongle. If you are unable to read the ID on the label, you can also obtain the Host ID by running a program that reads it from the dongle. In the LucidShape installation, the GetHostID utility is provided for this purpose. Follow these steps to run GetHostID.

- 1. Insert the USB dongle in an active USB port. A light glows at the end of the dongle when it's inserted correctly in an active USB port.
- 2. Select the Windows Start menu, expand the LucidShape group and select **GetHostID**, shown in the following figure.



The GetHostID utility is displayed. In this example, the Host ID for the USB dongle is 400-*MMMMMMMMMMM. Note that the version number displayed at the top of the GetHostID utility may vary, depending on the product you're installing.

	>
Dongle Host ID	
Read the Host ID from a USB dongle. Be and the dongle device driver are properly this option. Click the Read Dongle Host II is not displayed below.	sure that the dongle installed before using D button if the Host ID
Read Dongle Host I	D
Host ID File Create a file with a complete set of Host II Use this option only if requested by Custor	Ds for this computer. ner Support.
C:\Users\Public\Desktop\HostIDs.txt	
C:\Users\Public\Desktop\HostIDs.txt Write Host ID File	
C:\Users\Public\Desktop\HostIDs.txt Write Host ID File Hardware Host ID	
C:\Users\Public\Desktop\HostIDs.txt Write Host ID File Hardware Host ID C-*XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	
C:\Users\Public\Desktop\HostIDs.txt Write Host ID File Hardware Host ID C-*XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	

- **3.** Copy the Dongle Host ID to use when you retrieve your license key on the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website. See Retrieving License Keys on page 62 for instructions.
- 4. Click **Done** to close the GetHostID utility.

After you retrieve your license key, continue with .

Installing a License Key for a Fixed License

Follow these instructions to install a license key for a fixed license.

To install the license key for a LucidShape product, you must have:

- The LucidShape product installed
- A license dongle
- A valid license key

This procedure assumes that you have already obtained a license key from the SolvNetPlus SmartKeys web page. If you have not done so, see Retrieving License Keys on page 62 for instructions.

Follow these steps to set up licensing for the LucidShape product.

1. Insert the license dongle in an active USB port. A light glows at the end of the dongle when it's inserted correctly in an active USB port.

The license dongle must remain connected whenever you are running the LucidShape product.

It may take a few minutes for your system to recognize the dongle.

2. Start the LucidShape product. To do this, you can double-click the shortcut icon on the desktop or select the Windows Start button and navigate to the product name, as shown in the following example.

```
Start > LucidShape 2020.12 > LucidShape.
```

	LucidShape 2020.12 New	^
	Fixed License Installer New	
	GetHostID	
æ	Introduction	
2	LucidShape New	

The License Check Failed dialog box is displayed, indicating that a valid license key file was not found.

LucidShape CAA

LucidShape

	1
icense check failed X	LucidShapeCAA 2022.0b: License check failed X
Info No INI file for the locensing information has been found. If you start the program for the first time, this is ok. The locensing INI file will be created here: C-U.Mers/Public/Documents/Lucid/Dive/Lucid/Locensing in Please select the locensing model you want to use and continue.	Mo Some error occured during the license check: The licenses for module LucidShapeCAA is not available. LucidShape CAA cannot run due to a licensing issue.
License Type Selection (stored: C:\Usen\Public\Documents\LucidDive\LucidDive\LucidLicensing.in) @ LucidDive Legacy Licensing () Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only) Help Me Choose Legacy License Model Selection @ Need () floating License File Location [:\Usens File Location [:\Usens File Location [:\Usens File Location [:\Usens File:Locament's\LucidDive \Locase dat [Install Fixed License]	Feature LSCAA reported error: Error Number 18a occurred at 06:41:23 on Tuesday, February 14, 2023 License file notfound. Click the Install License button below to install the license. If you do not have valid license codes, contact support.
OK Cancel	Loome Type Selection (stored: C:\Usen Yubic\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\LoodLooming in)

3. Make sure the Fixed option is selected and then click the Install Fixed License button.

The Fixed License Installer dialog box opens.

Fixed License	Installer Version 1.8	_	×
Application:	LucidShape 2020.12		
Install Fixed	License File		
	Install]	

- **4.** Click the **Browse** button **.**
- 5. In the Open dialog box, navigate to the license key file, select it, and click **Open**.

The Open dialog box closes, and the path to the license key file is shown in the Fixed License Installer.

Fixed License Installer Version 1.8	-	\times
Application: LucidShape 2020.12		
Install Fixed License File		
C:\Users\UserName\Desktop\license.dat		
Install		

6. Click the Install button.

The license key is installed, and the Success dialog box is displayed.

Success		\times
1	License file successfully copied to C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShape\license.dat	
	ОК	

- 7. Click OK.
- 8. Click OK on the License Check Failed dialog box.
- 9. Start the LucidShape product again.

You can now start working with LucidShape.

Configuring LucidShape with a Floating License

If you are using a floating license, you need to provide the name of the server hosting the OSG Floating License Manager. Your LucidShape or IT Administrator should have provided you with the name of the server hosting the OSG Floating License Manager.

If you are installing LucidShape CAA, you may also need to enable specific modules as described in Optional: Specifying Module Licenses to Activate (LucidShape CAA Only) on page 19.

If you need to install the OSG Floating License Manager, see Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing) on page 21.

In this section:

Enabling the Floating License on page 18

To enable the floating license to work for your LucidShape installation, you need to specify the name of your license server in a LucidShape initialization file.

Optional: Specifying Module Licenses to Activate (LucidShape CAA Only) on page 19 For LucidShape CAA, if you have a license for more than one module, you can specify which of the licenses you want to activate when you start LucidShape CAA.

Enabling the Floating License

To enable the floating license to work for your LucidShape installation, you need to specify the name of your license server in a LucidShape initialization file.

Your LucidShape or IT Administrator should have provided you with the name of your OSG Floating License Manager.

1. Start LucidShape.

The License Check Failed dialog box displays.

LucidShape

License check failed	×	LucidShapeCAA 2022.06: License check failed X
Info		Info
No INI file for the licensing information has been found. If you start the program for the first time, this is ok. The licensing INI file will be created here: C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidDrive		Some error occured during the license check
Please select the licensing model you want to use and continue.		The license for module LucidShapeCAA is not available. LucidShape CAA cannot run due to a licensing issue.
Lissense Turne Colonition (dassed: Colonna Debits) Deservedeta (Lonid Debus) (Lonid Lissening int)		Feature LSCAA reported error:
Lucid Drive Leaser Liesening O Stressor Commen Liesening (New SCL Hert IDs enk)		Error Number: 18a occurred at 06:41:23 on Tuesday, February 14, 2023
Help Me Choose		License file not found.
Lange United Add Calending		Click the Install License button below to install the license.
fixed		If you do not have valid license codes, contact support.
- Lissner Bio Leasting		
C:\Users\Public\Documents\UcidDrive\license.dat		
Install Fixed License		
OK Cancel		License Type Selection (stored: C/Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\LucidLicensing.in)
		LucidShapeCAA Legacy Licensing Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only)
		Help Me Choose
		Legacy License Model Selection
		fixed floating
		License File Location
		C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\license.dat
		Install Fixed License

LucidShape CAA

2. Select the Floating option at the bottom of the dialog box.

License Model Selection (stored: C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShape\LucidLicensing.ini) fixed floating		
Floating Server(s): no-net		
OK Cancel		

3. Delete the text **no-net**, enter the name of your license server, and click **OK**.

	License Model Sele	lection (stored: C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShape\LucidLicensing.ini) ing		
Q	Floating Server(s):	MyFloatingLicenseServer		
	ОК	Cancel		

The server name is copied to the LucidLicensing.ini file.

- 4. Restart LucidShape as prompted.
- 5. Optional: If you have licenses for multiple modules, you can specify which module licenses are activated when you start LucidShape CAA. See Optional: Specifying Module Licenses to Activate (LucidShape CAA Only) on page 19 for details.

Optional: Specifying Module Licenses to Activate (LucidShape CAA Only)

For LucidShape CAA, if you have a license for more than one module, you can specify which of the licenses you want to activate when you start LucidShape CAA.

Before You Begin: You must have enabled your floating license and restarted the product as explained in Enabling the Floating License on page 18.

1. Select the menu Help > Setup License.

The LucidShape CAA License Setup dialog box is displayed, shown in the following figure.

LucidShapeCAA 2022.06: License Setup	×
Info Please configure your licensing setup.	
License Type Selection (stored: C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\LucidLicensing.ini) LucidShapeCAA Legacy Licensing O Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only) Help Me Choose Legacy License Model Selection fixed I floating	
Roating Server(s): MyRoatingLicenseServer	
Module selection ✓ Design LightGuideDesigner ✓ SmartStart Library ✓ Visualize □ show floating license setup on startup	
OK Cancel	

2. Select the modules that you want to activate or deactivate on startup.

Options that are turned *on* (checked) are activated on startup, and options that are *off* (unchecked) are deactivated on startup.

- **3.** If you would like display the LucidShape CAA License Setup dialog box each time you start the product so that you can see or specify which module licenses are active when you start LucidShape CAA, select the **show floating license setup on startup** check box.
- 4. Click **OK** to accept the changes and close the dialog box.

You can now start working with LucidShape CAA.

Chapter 2 Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing

Chapter 3 Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing)

If you are using floating licenses, you need to install and maintain an OSG Floating License Manager.

The floating license capability is supported by the OSG Floating License Manager, which is a Sentinel RMS license manager that has been customized for Synopsys OSG software. If you install other Synopsys OSG software products, they will share the same license management software, and their license keys will be written to the same license key file. The applications cannot share licenses; they share only the license server software.

Installing a floating license requires system-administration-level training and should be performed by someone who is familiar with your network structure. To perform this installation, you must be logged on as administrator.

The steps for installing OSG Floating License Manager to run with a floating license are:

- Selecting a License Server on page 22
- Downloading and Installing the OSG Floating License Manager on page 22
- Installing a License Key for a Floating License on page 28
- Administering Floating Licenses on page 30

In this section:

Selecting a License Server on page 22

Before installing any software, you must identify the computer that will act as the license server. This must be a computer connected to a network that can grant access to one or more client machines.

Downloading and Installing the OSG Floating License Manager on page 22

You must have the OSG Floating License Manager, which is provided on the SolvNetPlus website on the same Downloads page as the product software.

Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle on page 27

A license key is designed to work for only one USB dongle, so the license key is associated with a unique value encoded on the dongle called a Host ID.

Installing a License Key for a Floating License on page 28

After you install the license server software and retrieve a license key, you need to install the license key on the license server before client machines can successfully run LucidShape. The Floating License Installer is provided for this purpose.

Administering Floating Licenses on page 30

In general, there is nothing that you need to do to administer the floating licenses. As long as the floating license server machine is operational, connected to the network, and is running the Sentinel service, licenses are available to clients.

Selecting a License Server

Before installing any software, you must identify the computer that will act as the license server. This must be a computer connected to a network that can grant access to one or more client machines.

For any one product, it is not possible to have two sets of license keys (locked to different dongles) on the same floating license server. Each set of license keys is composed of a set of exclusive module licenses; because of this, if you install license keys for a product and then add a second set of license keys for that product, the second set of license keys will override the first set.

If you want to use a second dongle, you need to setup a second license server. In principle it is possible to combine license keys on one dongle, this depends among other on the modules and the respective expiration date. Please contact your LucidShape representative at lucidshape_support@synopsys.com for more information.

Note: The Synopsys Optical Solutions Floating License Manager communicates with its clients over port 5093 using the UDP protocol. If you will be managing licenses for client computers across different subnets, you must configure your routers or firewalls to allow two-way communication across this port.

Downloading and Installing the OSG Floating License Manager

You must have the OSG Floating License Manager, which is provided on the SolvNetPlus website on the same Downloads page as the product software.

See Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses on page 55 for details. Follow these steps to install the OSG Floating License Manager on the license server.

Note: If you have a different version of the Sentinel RMS software, you must first uninstall the older version, as described in step 2 on page 22.

- 1. Log on to the license server with administrator privileges.
- 2. If any version of the OSG Floating License Manager or the Sentinel RMS License Manager software is installed on the license server computer, you must uninstall it using the following sub-steps. If no prior version is installed, skip to step 3 on page 22.
 - a) Open the Control Panel and select Programs and Features.

If the list includes both the OSG Floating License Manager Admin Tools and the Sentinel RMS License Manager, shown in the following figure, you must uninstall *both* of these.

0	Programs and Features		-		×
÷	🕆 🖸 > Control Pa	anel > All Control Panel Items > Programs and Features	ע פֿ Search	Programs	ρ
	Control Panel Home	Uninstall or change a program			
	View installed updates	To uninstall a program, select it from the list and the	en click Uninstall, Change, or F	Repair.	
•	Turn Windows features on or				
	off	Organize 👻		833 👻	0
	Install a program from the network	Name	Publisher	Version	^
		😼 OSG Floating License Manager Admin Tools 8.6.1	Optical Research Associates	8.6.1	
		Sentinel RMS License Manager 8.6.1	SafeNet, Inc.	8.6.1	
		Microsoft Visual C++ 2010 x64 Redistributable - 10	Microsoft Corporation	10.0.40219	

- b) Select the program to uninstall and then click Uninstall/Change.
- c) Follow the instructions on screen.
- 3. Navigate to the folder where the setup file is located.
- 4. Double-click the setup file FloatingLM.exe.

The Welcome screen for the OSG Floating Manager Admin Tools wizard is displayed.



5. Click Next.

The License Agreement screen for the OSG Floating License Manager Admin Tools is displayed.

🕼 OSG Floating License Manager Adr	nin Tools 9.3 - InstallShield	d Wizard	×
License Agreement			
Please read the following license agre	ement carefully.		
	SYNOPSYS	,	^
END-USER SOFTWARE LICE (OPTICAL SO	INSE AND MAINTENAN OLUTIONS PRODUCTS)	CE AGREEMENT	
This agreement covers the Optical Sector	olutions Products and rela	to decomplete trans	
license (or purchase) from Synopsys regardless of any other agreement y acquired by Synopsys (including Op Group, Inc.). This agreement also su that may be provided with the Optica "shrink-wrap" or "click-through" for	or a Synopsys designate ou may have with Synopsy btical Research Associates persedes and replaces any al Solutions Products, incl mat. This agreement will s	d distributor, ys or with any entity s or RSoft Design y license agreement uding any provided in survive unless and	~
license (or purchase) from Synopsys regardless of any other agreement y acquired by Synopsys (including Or Group, Inc.). This agreement also su that may be provided with the Optica "shrink-wrap" or "click-through" for I accept the terms in the license agree	or a Synopsys designate ou may have with Synopsy tical Research Associates persedes and replaces any al Solutions Products, incl mat. This agreement will s ement	d distributor, ys or with any entity s or RSoft Design y license agreement uding any provided in survive unless and	~
license (or purchase) from Synopsys regardless of any other agreement y acquired by Synopsys (including Op Group, Inc.). This agreement also su that may be provided with the Optica "shrink-wrap" or "click-through" for I accept the terms in the license agree I do not accept the terms in the license	or a Synopsys designate ou may have with Synopsy otical Research Associates persedes and replaces an al Solutions Products, incl mat. This agreement will s ement e agreement	d distributor, ys or with any entity s or RSoft Design y license agreement uding any provided in survive unless and	~
license (or purchase) from Synopsys regardless of any other agreement y acquired by Synopsys (including Op Group, Inc.). This agreement also su that may be provided with the Optic "shrink-wrap" or "click-through" for I accept the terms in the license agree I do not accept the terms in the licens InstallShield	or a Synopsys designate ou may have with Synopsy otical Research Associates persedes and replaces an al Solutions Products, incl mat. This agreement will s ement e agreement	d distributor, ys or with any entity s or RSoft Design y license agreement uding any provided in survive unless and	~

6. Click the I Accept option and click Next to continue.

The Ready to Install screen is displayed.



7. Click Install.

The progress screen is displayed while the software is installed.



8. Accept the default values for all questions.

The Welcome screen for the Sentinel RMS License Manager is displayed.

🖟 Sentinel RMS License Mana	ger 9.3.0 - InstallShield Wizard X
-	Welcome to the InstallShield Wizard for Sentinel RMS License Manager 9.3.0
	The InstallShield(R) Wizard will install Sentinel RMS License Manager 9.3.0 on your computer. To continue, dick Next. It is recommended that before continuing the installation, the previous version(s) are uninstalled, incase they are not used.
	WARNING: This program is protected by copyright law and international treaties.
gemalto*	
	< Back Next > Cancel

9. Click Next.

The License Agreement screen for the Sentinel RMS License Manager wizard is displayed.

🖁 Sentinel RMS License Manager 9.3.0) - InstallShield Wizar	d		×
License Agreement Please read the following license agree	ement carefully.			
				^
SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMEN SAFENET RMS, SAFENET SENTINE and SENTINEL RMS ENVELOPE IMPORTANT INFORMATION - PI BEFORE INSTALLING OR USING "Software" means The "Sentine On for RMS" and "Sentinel® RM	T EL CLOUD LICENSII LEASE READ THIS THE SOFTWARE (I'® RMS", <i>"Sentine</i> IS Envelope" supp	NG ADD-ON I AGREEMENT as defined h e/® Cloud Lice blied to you b	CAREFULLY erein). The ensing Add- by SafeNet,	, ,
I accept the terms in the license agrees I do not accept the terms in the license	ment e agreement		Print	

10. Click the I Accept option and then click Next to continue.

The Customer Information dialog box is displayed.

🔀 Sentinel RMS License Manager 9.3.0 - InstallShield Wizard	×
Customer Information	
Please enter your information.	
User Name:	
admin	
Organization:	
MyCompany	
Install this application for:	
 Anyone who uses this computer (all users) 	
Only for me (admin)	
InstallShield	
< Back Nex	t > Cancel

11. Click Next to accept the defaults and continue.

The Destination Folder screen is displayed.

🗐 Sentinel	RMS License Manager 9.3.0 - InstallShield Wizard	×
Destinati Click Nex or click C	on Folder It to continue installing to the following folder, hange to install to a different folder.	
D	Install Sentinel RMS License Manager 9.3.0 to: C: Program Files (x86)\Common Files\SafeNet Sentinel\Sentinel RMS License Manager\	Change
InstallShield -	< Back Next >	Cancel

12. Click **Next** to accept the default and continue.

The Setup Type screen is displayed.

🖟 Sentinel RMS L	icense Manager 9.3.0	- InstallShield Wi	zard	×
Setup Type Choose the set	up type that best suits y	our needs.		
Please select a	setup type.			
Complete	All program features wi space.)	ll be installed. (Rec	uires the most disk	
Custom	Choose which program will be installed. Recom	features you want mended for advan	installed and wher ced users.	e they
InstallShield		< Back	Next >	Cancel

13. Click Next to accept Complete (recommended) and continue.

The System Firewall Settings screen is displayed.



14. Leave the option turned on (checked) and click Next.

This setting allows the Floating License Manager to add inbound rules. If you change this setting, LucidShape will not be able to obtain the license needed to run.

The Ready to Install screen is displayed.



15. Click Install.

The progress screen is displayed while the software is installed.

When the installation is finished, the Completed screen for the Sentinel License Manager is displayed.

🚽 Sentinel RMS License Manager 9.3.0 - InstallShield Wizard 🛛 🗙 🗙				
InstallShield Wiza	rd Completed			
The InstallShield Wizard has successfully installed Sentinel RMS license Manager 9.3.0. Click Finish to exit the wizard.				
< Back	Finish Cancel			

16. Click Finish.

The wizard finishes installing the OSG Floating License Manager Admin Tools, and then the Completed screen is displayed.



17. Click Finish.

The installation is complete.

18. Reboot your computer if prompted to do so.

If you already have a license key for this product, skip to Installing a License Key for a Floating License on page 28. If you do not yet have a license key, continue with Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle on page 27.

Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle

A license key is designed to work for only one USB dongle, so the license key is associated with a unique value encoded on the dongle called a Host ID.

You must have the USB dongle provided by Synopsys or your local distributor.

You need to know the Host ID for the license dongle before you can retrieve a license key. The Host ID is printed on a label on the USB dongle. If you are unable to read the ID on the label, you can also obtain the Host ID by running a program that reads it from the dongle. In the LucidShape installation, the GetHostID utility is provided for this purpose. Follow these steps to run GetHostID.

- 1. Insert the USB dongle in an active USB port. A light glows at the end of the dongle when it's inserted correctly in an active USB port.
- 2. Select the Windows Start menu, expand the LucidShape group and select **GetHostID**, shown in the following figure.



The GetHostID utility is displayed. In this example, the Host ID for the USB dongle is 400-*MMMMMMMMMM. Note that the version number displayed at the top of the GetHostID utility may vary, depending on the product you're installing.

GetHostID Version 12.5.12717201	×
Dongle Host ID	
Read the Host ID from a USB dongle. Be sure that the dongle and the dongle device driver are properly installed before using this option. Click the Read Dongle Host ID button if the Host ID is not displayed below.	
Read Dongle Host ID	
40D-*MMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMM	
C:\Users\Public\Desktop\HostIDs.txt	
Write Host ID File	
Hardware Host ID	-
C-*XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	
Done	

- **3.** Copy the Dongle Host ID to use when you retrieve your license key on the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website. See Retrieving License Keys on page 62 for instructions.
- 4. Click **Done** to close the GetHostID utility.

After you retrieve your license key, continue with .

Installing a License Key for a Floating License

After you install the license server software and retrieve a license key, you need to install the license key on the license server before client machines can successfully run LucidShape. The Floating License Installer is provided for this purpose.

This procedure assumes that you have already obtained a valid license file from the SolvNetPlus SmartKeys web page. If you have not done so, see Retrieving License Keys on page 62 for instructions.

Note: For any one product, it is not possible to have two sets of license keys (locked to different dongles) on the same floating license server. Each set of license keys is composed of a set of exclusive module licenses; because of this, if you install license keys for a product and then add a second set of license keys for that product, the second set of license keys will override the first set.

If you want to use a second dongle, you need to setup a second license server. In principle it is possible to combine license keys on one dongle, this depends among other on the modules and the respective expiration date. Please contact your LucidShape representative at lucidshape_support@synopsys.com for more information.

Follow these steps to install your license key.

1. Make sure that the license dongle is inserted in an active USB port on the license server. A light glows at the end of the dongle when it's inserted correctly in an active USB port.

It may take a few minutes for your system to recognize the dongle.

2. Click the Windows Start button on the taskbar, and navigate to OSG Floating License Manager. Rightclick Floating License Installer and select Run as Administrator.



The Floating License Installer is displayed, as shown in the following figure.

Floating License Installer, Version 1.4.14264025	×
Install Floating License File	

- **3.** Click the **Browse** button .
- 4. In the Open dialog box, navigate to the license key file, select it, and click **Open**.

The Open dialog box is closed, and the path to the license key file is shown in the Floating License Installer.

🛃 Floating License Installer, Version 1.4.14264025	×
Install Floating License File	
C:\Users\WyName.SYNOPSYS\Desktop\LicenseFiles_LucidShape\License.dat	
Install	

5. Click the Install button.

The license key is installed, and the Success dialog box is displayed.

Floating License Installer, Version 1.4.14264025	×
Install Floating License File	
C:\Users\MyName.SYNOPSYS\Desktop\LicenseFiles_LucidShape\License.dat	
Install	
License Installation successful.	

6. To close the Floating License Installer, click the X in the top right corner.

Continue with Administering Floating Licenses on page 30.

Administering Floating Licenses

In general, there is nothing that you need to do to administer the floating licenses. As long as the floating license server machine is operational, connected to the network, and is running the Sentinel service, licenses are available to clients.

In this section:

Monitoring License Use on page 30

It is possible for all available licenses to be in use, which would prevent additional clients from running LucidShape. In such cases, a system administrator can use the Sentinel Administrator Utility (WlmAdmin) to determine to whom the module licenses have been allocated.

Improving Access to LucidShape Licenses with the Sentinel License Manager on page 31 By default, LucidShape licenses are available to anyone on your server on a first-come, first-served basis. Therefore, you can use LucidShape immediately without using the OSG Floating License Manager. However, if you want to control access to these licenses based on work priorities, you can use the Sentinel Administrator Utility to reserve copies for or deny access to specific users.

Logging Floating License Usage on page 35 Floating license usage is automatically recorded in the file usage.log.

Monitoring License Use

It is possible for all available licenses to be in use, which would prevent additional clients from running LucidShape. In such cases, a system administrator can use the Sentinel Administrator Utility (WlmAdmin) to determine to whom the module licenses have been allocated.

Note: To use the Administrator Utility utility, you must be the person who started the license server, or you must have administrator privileges.

- To start the utility, click the Windows Start menu and select Programs > OSG Floating License Manager > Administrator Utility.
- 2. Expand the list of modules below the license server hostname.

The details presented in the dialog box indicate which client machine and username have checked out the licenses. The example below shows that from the license server machine **INSPIRONAMD**, a LucidShape license is checked out to a user named **JDoe**, who is using a client machine named **JDoe**-**z400 1**.

S WImAdmin	x
File Edit View Tools Help	
File Edit View Tools Help Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: Subnet Servers Image: SubnetServers Im	Server infomation Name: INSPIRONAMD Version: 8.6.1.0021 IP address: INSPIRONAMD Feature infomation O Name: LSFUNGEOMF Version: ORA Statistics In use: Total users: O Total users: O Reserved: O O O Commuter: O Capacity: O Detailed information Feature Info License Info User name: JDoe Start time: Wed Oct 12 17:56:46 2016 Licenses in use: 1 Group name: DefaultGrp Criteria Value Commuter license No
	Held license No Hold time License is current. Hostname JDoe:z400_1 Shared license Enabled
	L
۰ III +	
Ready	NUM

You can also use the Administrator Utility utility to obtain other licensing activity information, such as license servers detected, details on active licenses, etc. For more information about how to use the Administrator Utility utility, see the *Sentinel System Administrator's Guide*. After the Sentinel software is installed, this manual is available by selecting the Windows **Start** menu and selecting **Programs > OSG** Floating License Manager > System Administrator's Guide.

Note: Not all functions described in the *Sentinel System Administrator's Guide* are supported by LucidShape.

Improving Access to LucidShape Licenses with the Sentinel License Manager

By default, LucidShape licenses are available to anyone on your server on a first-come, first-served basis. Therefore, you can use LucidShape immediately without using the OSG Floating License Manager. However, if you want to control access to these licenses based on work priorities, you can use the Sentinel Administrator Utility to reserve copies for or deny access to specific users.

Before using the Administrator Utility, consider how you want to organize your groups, keeping in mind the following points:

- Anyone on your server can use a license that has not been explicitly reserved.
- After you create a group, you can specify the status of individual members as *Included* (access allowed) or *Excluded* (access denied).

• You can exclude all members of a group from using licenses (called license *tokens*) by specifying 0 licenses for that group.

For example:

• Organize by department:

If you have departments in your organization, enter each department as a separate group, assign the appropriate number of license tokens to each group, and designate each group member as Included or Excluded. You can change this designation for members as needed, according to work priorities.

• Organize by priority:

Create a group for preferred users and another group for everyone else. In the preferred user group, designate all members as Included and assign to them as many licenses as you can allow. For the second group, you enter everyone else in the company, assign the remaining license tokens, and designate which people are Included and which are Excluded. You can change the Included and Excluded designations as the work load changes.

When you are ready to implement this arrangement, you can use the Administration Utility provided with the OSG License Manager to create a *reservation* file, as described in the following steps.

1. On the license manager server, start the license manager Administration Utility from the Windows Start button:

Start > All Programs > OSG Floating License Manager > Administrator Utility

The WlmAdmin dialog box is displayed.

2. From the menu at the top of the WlmAdmin window, select Edit > Reservation File.

The Wlsgrmgr dialog box is displayed.

- 3. To set up a new members group, select File > New.
- 4. Follow these steps to select a feature.
 - a) Select Feature > Add.

The Add License Reservation Wizard is displayed.

b) Click Next to continue.

The Feature Version Capacity dialog box is displayed.

c) Enter the appropriate Feature Name.

Feature Version Capacity	
Identify an Existing Lic Enter Feature Name, F	ense. eature Version (optional) and Capacity (optional).
Feature Name	
Feature Version	
Capacity	No limit
< Bao	ck Next > Cancel Help

You must enter feature names as they appear in the WlmAdmin dialog box, shown in the following example.

3 WImAdmin			
File Edit View Tools Help			
⊕	Server information Name: INSPIRONAMD IP address: INSPIRONAMD	Version: 8.6.1.0021	^
INSPIRONAMD	Feature information Name: LSFUNGE	OMF Version	ORA
E SFUNGEOMF ORA	Statistics	In use: Tota	I: Queued:

d) For the Feature Version, enter **ORA** (upper case).

Feature Version Capacity	X
Identify an Existing I Enter Feature Name	Jicense. , Feature Version (optional) and Capacity (optional).
Feature Name	LSFUNGEOMF
Feature Version	ORA
Capacity	No limit
	,

e) Click Next.

The Group dialog box is displayed.

- 5. To establish a user group, follow these steps.
 - a) Enter a name that identifies the user group for which you want to allow or deny access.

Group			×
Add a grou Enter the	p for the spe e group name a	ecified non-capacity feature. and number of tokens to be reserved for the group	
Gra	up Name cens	LucidShape Group	

- b) In the Tokens field, enter the number of licenses to reserve for that group.
- c) Click Next.

The Members dialog box is displayed.

6. To add members to the group, follow these steps.

Note: You can add members who will be allowed access, as well as members who will be denied access.

a) Click the **Add** button.

Add members to the To add a member	e group. Press the Add button		
Member Name	Туре	Status	
Add	Remove	emove All Properti	es

The Member dialog box is displayed.

b) Keep the User option selected, shown in the following figure, and enter the member's name in the **Name of the Member** field. You can define members only by user name and not by Machine.

Member	X
Name of the Member. JDoe	
Members of a group can either b This member is a : ⓒ User ◯ Machine	e Users or Machines.
Members can be allowed to run Or can be prevented to run the This member is :	the application by Including them application by excluding them.
Included Excluded	OK Cancel

- c) Click **Included** for members who are allowed access or **Excluded** for members who are denied access.
- d) Click **OK** on the Member window and repeat the process to add each user in the group.
- e) Click Finish on the Members window to apply the changes and close the window.
- 7. Repeat the process of selecting a feature, establishing a group, and adding members for each group (steps step 4 on page 32, step 5 on page 33, and step 6 on page 33).
- 8. Select File > Save As and navigate the directory where the license manager is installed.

By default, the license manager is installed in C:\Program Files (x86)\Common Files \SafeNet Sentinel\Sentinel RMS License Manager\WinNT.

The file lsreserv is created and saved at this location. The license manager references this file to determine which users have access to each feature.

- 9. Restart the Sentinel RMS License Manager, as described in the following steps.
 - a) Click the Windows Start button and select Control Panel.
 - b) Click Administrative Tools.
 - c) Double-click Services.

d) In the Services dialog box, locate and right-click the **Sentinel RMS License Manager** and select the **Restart** option on the pop-up menu.

Logging Floating License Usage

Floating license usage is automatically recorded in the file usage.log.

The following example shows how information is formatted in this file.

🔟 usage.log - Notepad
File Edit Format View Help
Startup Sentinel RMS License Manager v8.6.1.0021 Tue May 08 12:24:27 2018 1525807467 PCName1 0 4844
Shutdown Sentinel RMS License Manager v8.6.1.0021 Tue May 08 12:26:01 2018 1525807561 PCName1 4844 MA
Startup Sentinel RMS Licence Manager v8.6.1.0021 Tue Mercel 12:20:00 2019 1525907500 DCName1 1 20168
Shutdown Sentinel RMS 1 se Manager v8.6.1.0021 Sa 🧿 12. 🧿 15. 👩 618. 🥣 CNa 👩 0168 M
Startup Sentinel RMS Lic Vanager v8.6.1.0021 Sat N 2 21: 343 0 8728 / Jame 0 52
2 0 NDA5MA==(Wed May 16 12:11:04 2018) 1526497864(LTCore) VORA010(UserName1)(CName1)(8.6.1.002) 1
2 0 NDA5MA= = Wed May 16 12:15:55 2018 1526498155 CODE_V vORA 0 1 0 UserName1 PCName1 8.6.1.00211 -
2 0 NDA5MA== Wed May 16 12:17:00 2018 1526498220 CODE_V vORA 2 0 65 UserName1 PCName1 8.6.1.0021 1
2 0 NDA5MA= = Wed May 16 12:17:08 2018 1526498228 LTCore vORA 2 0 364 UserName1 PCName1 8.6.1.0021 1

As shown in the highlighted portions, the entries include:

- 1 day, date, and time stamp
- 2 the product or module
- 3 a code that indicates whether the license was issued (0), denied (1), or released (2)
- 4 the number of floating licenses in use after the current release or request
- 5 elapsed time the license was in use (in seconds)

This value is 0 until the license is released.

- 6 the user ID
- 7 the host name
- 8 the version number for the floating license manager

By default, the usage.log file is located in the folder C:\Windows\SYSWOW64. You can change the location and name of the file, if desired, as described in the following steps.

- 1. Select the Windows Start menu and select Control Panel > System.
- 2. In the top left corner, select Advanced system settings.



3. In the System Properties dialog box, select the Advanced tab and click Environment Variables.

System Properties
Computer Name Hardware Advanced System Protection Remote
You must be logged on as an Administrator to make most of these changes.
Performance
Visual effects, processor scheduling, memory usage, and virtual memory
Settings
User Profiles
Desktop settings related to your logon
Settings
Startup and Recovery
System startup, system failure, and debugging information
Settings
Environment Variables
OK Cancel Apply

4. In the Environmental Variables dialog box, select LSERVOPTS and click Edit.

Environment Variable	es 🗾 🗾	
User variables for u	isername	
Variable	Value	
Path	;c:\Program Files\Saxonica\SaxonHE9.4	
TEMP	%USERPROFILE%\AppData\Local\Temp	
TMP	%USERPROFILE%\AppData\Local\Temp	
System variables		
Variable	Value	
FP NO HOST C.	NO	
JAVA_HOME	C:\ProgramData\Adobe\CS5\jre	
LSERVOPTS	-l usage.log -z 20m -f error.log	
NUMBER_OF_P	4	
	New Edit Delete	
	OK Cancel]

By default, the value for LSERVOPTS is

-l usage.log -z 20m -f error.log

5. In the Edit System Variable dialog box, change the path and/or file name by replacing the string **usage.log** with the desired path and file name.

In the following example, the new path for the file is C:\temp\usage.log.
Edit System Variable	—
Variable name: Variable value:	LSERVOPTS
	OK Cancel

6. Restart the license manager in the services list, as described in the following steps.

The change takes effect after the license manager is restarted.

- a) Select the Windows Start menu and select **Control Panel** > **Administrative Tools**.
- b) Double-click Services.
- c) In the Services dialog box, locate and select the Sentinel RMS License Manager.

Services					x
File Action View	Help				
	à 🗟 🛛 🖬 🕨 🔲 🕪 👘				
Services (Local)	Services (Local)				
	Sentinel RMS License Manager	Name	Description	Status	*
		Sentinel RMS License Manager	Sentinel RMS License Manager	Started	
	Stop the service	Server Server	Supports file, print, and named	Started	-
	Restart the service	🔍 Shell Hardware Detection	Provides notifications for Auto	Started	
		🏟 Smart Card	Manages access to smart cards	Started	

d) Click **Restart** the service option.

Services					×
File Action View Help					
	II IÞ				
Services (Local) Services (Local)					
Sentinel RMS License M	lanager	Name	Description	Status	*
		😘 Sentinel RMS License Manager	Sentinel RMS License Manager	Started	
Stop the service		🔍 Server	Supports file, print, and named	Started	
Restart the service		🌼 Shell Hardware Detection	Provides notifications for Auto	Started	
		🍓 Smart Card	Manages access to smart cards	Started	

For additional information about the usage log, See the *Sentinel System Administrator's Guide*. After the license manager software is installed, this manual is available by selecting the Windows **Start** menu and selecting **Programs > OSG Floating License Manager > System Administrator's Guide**.

Chapter 3 Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing)

Chapter 4 Installing LucidShape with Synopsys Common Licensing

The 2023.03 version of the LucidShape family of products is the first release that can support Host IDs compatible with Synopsys Common Licensing. This support continues in the 2023.06 version of LucidShape CAA and the 2023.09 version of LucidShape.

The instructions in this section are intended for LucidShape users installing the application on their systems. If you are the LucidShape or IT Administrator and need to install the Synopsys Common Licensing server, go to Installing and Managing the Synopsys Common Licensing Server on page 47.

Note: The LucidShape installer includes and automates the Synopsys Common Licensing installation and configuration.

If you are already using Synopsys Common Licensing for other applications, speak with your LucidShape representative.

In this section:

Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License on page 39 When you install LucidShape with an Synopsys Common Licensing nodelocked license you can configure your licensing information as you run through the installation.

Installing LucidShape Network (Client Installation) on page 42 Using this type of license, the licenses are installed and managed by an Synopsys Common Licensing server.

Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License

When you install LucidShape with an Synopsys Common Licensing nodelocked license you can configure your licensing information as you run through the installation.

These instructions assume that you have already downloaded LucidShape from the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website or that you ordered and received a LucidShape DVD.

These instructions also assume you have a license key for this product.

If you do not have either the installer or the license key, see Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses on page 55.

Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License

Follow these instructions to install LucidShape on your system using the Synopsys Common Licensing method with a nodelocked license.

Note: You cannot use this type of licensing for LucidDriveSC.

You should know the location of your license key file.

If you do not have a license key file yet because you need a Host ID, you can run the installer without providing valid values to install all the Synopsys Common Licensing utilities. Then you can follow the instructions in Obtaining the Host ID for a Dongle for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation on page 52 to get your Host ID so you can retrieve your license key file as explained in Retrieving License Keys on page 62.

You may need a USB dongle acquired by you or your site's license administrator from your local Synopsys Sales Representative. Your LucidShape or IT Administrator should inform you if one is required. If you are the LucidShape or IT Administrator, contact your LucidShape representative. If you do require a dongle, it should be plugged into your machine.

- 1. Log on to your computer as Administrator.
- 2. Navigate to the folder where the LucidShape setup file is located. If you have a DVD, insert it into the DVD drive and navigate to that drive.
- 3. Double-click the setup file (e.g., SetupLucidShape_version.exe)

where *version* is the version number for the release (e.g., SetupLucidShape_2023.09-1.exe). For the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product, the file name also includes the CATIA version (e.g., SetupLucidShapeCAA R34 2023.06-3.exe).

The Setup window is displayed at the License Agreement screen.

4. Click I Agree to continue.

The Choose Install Location screen is displayed.

5. Specify a location.

If an earlier release of the product was installed, the default location will be set to the path used for that release. If you want to install the program in a different folder, click the **Browse** button to locate and specify that folder.

For most LucidShape products, the default location is C:\productName version.

For LucidShape CAA, the default location is C:\Program Files\Synopsys\LucidShapeCAA \CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion.

6. After selecting a Destination folder, click Next.

The License Installation Options screen is displayed.

퇈 LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - Development SetupLic	ense	-		×
License Installation Options				4
This LucidShape CAA V5 Based version includes support for t	wo licensing	g options	:	
 LucidShape CAA V5 Based Legacy Licensing (Typical) Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only) 				
Host IDs are unique to each type of licensing and are not int	erchangeat	ole.		
LucidShape CAA V5 Based Legacy Licensing (used in many pa appropriate for customers that have installed previous version	ast releases ons of Lucid	s) is Shape Ca	AA	
Enable Synopsys Common Licensing only if instructed to do s administrator or a Synopsys representative. Synopsys Comm appropriate for LucidShape CAA V5 Based evaluations and co new purchased seat of LucidShape CAA V5 Based.	o by your s non Licensir ustomers in	ite Ig is stalling a		
My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing	Help me o	hoose		
Click Install to launch the Optical/Photonic Solutions Licensing Synopsys Common Licensing. When the Synopsys Common L complete. the LucidShape CAA V5 Based installation will cont	wizard to icensing co inue.	configure nfiguratio	on is	
LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - Development				
< Back	Next	>	Ca	ncel

These instructions are for the Synopsys Common Licensing installation with a nodelocked license. If you need to use Legacy Licensing, see Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing on page 11.

7. Select My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing and click Next.

For LucidShape and LucidDrive, the License Type Setup screen is displayed. Skip to step step 12 on page 41.

For LucidShape CAA, the Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen is displayed. The Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen allows you to associate the LucidShape CAA product with a specific CATIA installation. If a CATIA installation folder was detected, the path to that folder is displayed in the input field. If CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer, or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions, the input field may be blank, and you may need to perform additional steps to complete your installation. See Troubleshooting the LucidShape CAA V5 Based Installation on page 69 for details.

- 8. If you need to specify or want to change the CATIA installation folder, edit the path or click the **Browse** button to navigate to it and select it.
- 9. Click Next to continue.

The Choose Public Data Location screen is displayed. This allows you to specify a location for installing public data, such as example model files. To allow interactive use of these files, choose a folder for which you have write permission. The default location is C:\Users\Public \Documents\LucidShapeCAA\CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion (e.g., C: \Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R34\2023.06-3).

🄩 LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06 Setup 🦳 🗌	\times
Choose Public Data Location	
Choose the folder to install LucidShape CAA public data, such as example model files.	3
Setup will prepare the following folder for public data. To specify a different folder, click Browse and select another folder. Click Install to continue.	
Public Data Folder	
C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R30\2021.05 Browse	
Space required: 1.3GB Space available: 48.2GB	
LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06	
< Back Install Canc	el

- 10. To specify a different folder, edit the path or click the Browse button to navigate to it and select it.
- 11. Click Install.

The LucidShape installer starts the Synopsys Common Licensing installation process.

The License Type Setup screen is displayed.

12. Select Nodelocked and click Next.

The License Key File Setup screen is displayed.

13. Click **Browse** and navigate to the location of your License Key File. Select your file and click **Open**. Then click **Next** after confirming your license key file is selected.

The SCL Installer Setup screen is displayed.

If you receive a warning that some applications are running, select **Do not close the applications** and then click **Next**.

14. Leave the location blank and click Next.

The LucidShape installer includes a Synopsys Common Licensing installer and uses it by default.

Only choose a different installer if instructed by LucidShape Customer Support.

The LucidShape installer installs all the required Synopsys Common Licensing components.

15. When the Synopsys Common Licensing installation completes, click OK.

The LucidShape installer continues to install the LucidShape product.

16. Click Install.

The Setup window shows the progress of the installation.

When the process is complete, Installation Complete is displayed in the Setup window.

17. For LucidShape CAA, this is the final screen in the installation wizard. Click Close and skip to step 14 on page 14. For all other LucidShape products, click Next to exit the LucidShape installation wizard.

The Completing the LucidShape Setup Wizard screen is displayed.

18. Click Finish.

The installation is complete.

Note: LucidShape software will not be able to run if it is blocked by Data Loss Prevention software or anti-malware software installed on your computer. Contact your system administrator to ensure that such software has a policy that adds LucidShape software to your allowed software list.

- **19.** If you are installing LucidShape CAA, you must perform one more step before you can use this product. See Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card on page 71 for instructions.
- **20.** If you are installing LucidShape CAA with a license for the Light Guide Design Module, you must perform one more step *after* you install your license key but *before* you can use this module. See Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module on page 73 for instructions.
- **21.** If you are installing LucidDriveSC, see the *LucidDrive Server/Client* document (LucidDriveSC.pdf) available in the doc directory of your LucidShapeSC installation directory for additional instructions.

If you were unable to configure your Synopsys Common Licensing license key during installation, you can configure it later. See Modifying License Options on page 52.

Installing LucidShape Network (Client Installation)

Using this type of license, the licenses are installed and managed by an Synopsys Common Licensing server.

You need the Synopsys Common Licensing server host name and the port used by your organization. This should be provided by your LucidShape or IT administrator.

These instructions assume that you have already downloaded LucidShape from the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website or that you ordered and received a LucidShape DVD.

If you do not have the installer, see Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses on page 55.

If you are the LucidShape or IT administrator, you need to install the Synopsys Common Licensing server first. See Installing LucidShape with a Network (Server Installation) on page 47.

1. Log on to your computer as Administrator.

- 2. Navigate to the folder where the LucidShape setup file is located. If you have a DVD, insert it into the DVD drive and navigate to that drive.
- 3. Double-click the setup file (e.g., SetupLucidShape_version.exe)

where *version* is the version number for the release (e.g., SetupLucidShape_2023.09-1.exe). For the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product, the file name also includes the CATIA version (e.g., SetupLucidShapeCAA R34 2023.06-3.exe).

The Setup window is displayed at the License Agreement screen.

4. Click I Agree to continue.

The Choose Install Location screen is displayed.

5. Specify a location.

If an earlier release of the product was installed, the default location will be set to the path used for that release. If you want to install the program in a different folder, click the **Browse** button to locate and specify that folder.

For most LucidShape products, the default location is C:\productName version.

For LucidShape CAA, the default location is C:\Program Files\Synopsys\LucidShapeCAA \CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion.

6. After selecting a Destination folder, click Next.

The License Installation Options screen is displayed.

LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - Development SetupLi License Installation Options	ense	-		×
This LucidShape CAA V5 Based version includes support for - LucidShape CAA V5 Based Legacy Licensing (Typical)	two licensi	ing option:	5:	
- Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only)				
Host IDs are unique to each type of licensing and are not in	erchange	able.		
LucidShape CAA V5 Based Legacy Licensing (used in many p appropriate for customers that have installed previous vers	ast releas	es) is idShape (CAA	
Enable Synopsys Common Licensing only if instructed to do administrator or a Synopsys representative. Synopsys Com appropriate for LucidShape CAA V5 Based evaluations and new purchased seat of LucidShape CAA V5 Based.	io by your non Licens ustomers	site sing is installing a	a	
My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing	Help me	choose		
Click Install to launch the Optical/Photonic Solutions Licensir Synopsys Common Licensing. When the Synopsys Common complete. the LucidShape CAA V5 Based installation will cor	g wizard to licensing o inue.	o configur configurat	e ion is	
LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - Development				
< Back	Nex	d >	Ca	incel

These instructions are for the Synopsys Common Licensing installation with a Network (Client Installation) license. If you need to use Legacy Licensing, see Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing on page 11.

7. Select My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing and click Next.

For LucidShape and LucidDrive, the License Type Setup screen is displayed. Skip to step step 12 on page 44.

For LucidShape CAA, the Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen is displayed. The Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen allows you to associate the LucidShape CAA product with a specific CATIA installation. If a CATIA installation folder was detected, the path to that folder is displayed in the input field. If CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer, or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions, the input field may be blank, and you may need to perform additional steps to complete your installation. See Troubleshooting the LucidShape CAA V5 Based Installation on page 69 for details.

- 8. If you need to specify or want to change the CATIA installation folder, edit the path or click the **Browse** button to navigate to it and select it.
- 9. Click Next to continue.

The Choose Public Data Location screen is displayed. This allows you to specify a location for installing public data, such as example model files. To allow interactive use of these files, choose a folder for which you have write permission. The default location is C:\Users\Public \Documents\LucidShapeCAA\CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion (e.g., C: \Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R34\2023.06-3).

🄩 LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06 Setup	-		×
Choose Public Data Location			
		61	
Choose the folder to install Luciushape CAA public data, such as exam	pie model	nies.	0
Setup will prepare the following folder for public data. To specify a diff Browse and select another folder. Click Install to continue.	erent fold	ler, dick	
Public Data Folder			
Culticore/Dublic/Decumental/unidShape(CAA)22021-06	Brow		
c. (osers y doite pocuments y dedonapee AA (x 50 (2021:06	DION	vacini	
Space required: 1.3GB			
Space available: 48.2GB			
LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021 06			
< Back Ins	tall	Car	ncel

- 10. To specify a different folder, edit the path or click the Browse button to navigate to it and select it.
- 11. Click Install.

The LucidShape installer starts the Synopsys Common Licensing installation process.

The License Type Setup screen is displayed.

12. Select Network (Client Installation) and click Next.

The Network Client Setup screen is displayed.

13. Enter the information for the Synopsys Common Licensing server.

This information should be provided by your LucidShape or IT Administrator.

Minimally, enter the host name of the Synopsys Common Licensing server, for example: **mySCLServer**. If your organization uses a different port than the default (27020), include the port number using the format *port@server name*, for example: **12345@mySCLServer**. Some organizations may have multiple Synopsys Common Licensing servers. In this case, enter the different servers using a list separated by semi-colons (;), for example: **12345@mySCLServer;BackupSCLServer**. Synopsys Common Licensing checks the servers in order.

The SCL Installer Setup screen is displayed.

14. When the Synopsys Common Licensing installation completes, click OK.

The LucidShape installer continues to install the LucidShape product.

15. For LucidShape CAA, this is the final screen in the installation wizard. Click **Close** and skip to step 14 on page 14. For all other LucidShape products, click **Next** to exit the LucidShape installation wizard.

The Completing the LucidShape Setup Wizard screen is displayed.

16. Click Finish.

The installation is complete.

Note: LucidShape software will not be able to run if it is blocked by Data Loss Prevention software or anti-malware software installed on your computer. Contact your system administrator to ensure that such software has a policy that adds LucidShape software to your allowed software list.

- **17.** If you are installing LucidShape CAA, you must perform one more step before you can use this product. See Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card on page 71 for instructions.
- 18. If you are installing LucidShape CAA with a license for the Light Guide Design Module, you must perform one more step *after* you install your license key but *before* you can use this module. See Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module on page 73 for instructions.
- **19.** If you are installing LucidDriveSC, see the *LucidDrive Server/Client* document (LucidDriveSC.pdf) available in the doc directory of your LucidShapeSC installation directory for additional instructions.

Chapter 4 Installing LucidShape with Synopsys Common Licensing

Chapter 5 Installing and Managing the Synopsys Common Licensing Server

If you are using Synopsys Common Licensing network licensing, you need to install the Synopsys Common Licensing server.

The Network (Client Installation) capability is supported by the Synopsys Common Licensing server.

If you are already using Synopsys Common Licensing in your organization, speak with LucidShape Customer Support before continuing.

Synopsys Optical Solutions software products cannot share licenses with each other; they share only the license server software. A single license server can be used to serve all Synopsys Optical Solutions products that support Synopsys Common Licensing. If you would like to consolidate your license serving needs, contact your local Synopsys Sales Representative for guidance on procuring licenses.

Installing Synopsys Common Licensing server should be done by your LucidShape or IT administrator. It requires system-administration-level training and should be performed by someone who is familiar with your network structure. To perform this installation, you must be logged on as administrator.

In this section:

Installing LucidShape with a Network (Server Installation) on page 47

This procedure should be followed by the LucidShape or IT administrator who manages all the Optical Solutions licenses for an organization.

Working with Synopsys Common Licensing on page 51

Synopsys Common Licensing is a stand-alone application with many features and utilities. This section highlights some common tasks you may need to perform to install LucidShape.

Installing LucidShape with a Network (Server Installation)

This procedure should be followed by the LucidShape or IT administrator who manages all the Optical Solutions licenses for an organization.

The Optical Solutions installer streamlines the LucidShape family product installation and the Synopsys Common Licensing installation. When you select the **Network (Server Installation)**, the LucidShape installer installs the Synopsys Common Licensing server. It also installs the LucidShape product.

As long as you do not run the LucidShape product on the Synopsys Common Licensing server machine, you do not use a license.

In this section:

Selecting a Synopsys Common Licensing License Server on page 48

Before installing any software, you must identify the computer that will act as the license server. This must be a computer connected to a network through which it can communicate with one or more client computers.

Installing LucidShape Network (Server) on page 48

Follow these instructions to install LucidShape and the Synopsys Common Licensing server.

Selecting a Synopsys Common Licensing License Server

Before installing any software, you must identify the computer that will act as the license server. This must be a computer connected to a network through which it can communicate with one or more client computers.

Note: By default, Synopsys Common Licensing communicates via port 27020 and 27021. If you will be running LucidShape across different subnets, you will have to configure your routers or firewalls to allow two-way communication across your designated ports.

When specifying the server name for a network client, specify the port and the server name or IP address. By default, the server uses port 27020, therefore enter, for example, **27020@MyServer** or **27020@123.456.78.90**.

The LucidShape installer supports installing Synopsys Common Licensing on the following Windows operating systems: Windows OS 10, Windows Server 2016, Windows Server 2019.

Installing LucidShape Network (Server)

Follow these instructions to install LucidShape and the Synopsys Common Licensing server.

These instructions assume that you have already downloaded LucidShape from the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website or that you ordered and received a LucidShape DVD.

These instructions also assume you have a license key for this product.

If you do not have either the installer or the license key, see Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses on page 55.

Your installation may also require a dongle. Contact your LucidShape representative to confirm. If you do require a dongle, it should be plugged in to your machine.

- 1. Log on to your computer as Administrator.
- 2. Navigate to the folder where the LucidShape setup file is located. If you have a DVD, insert it into the DVD drive and navigate to that drive.
- 3. Double-click the setup file (e.g., SetupLucidShape_version.exe)

where *version* is the version number for the release (e.g., SetupLucidShape_2023.09-1.exe). For the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product, the file name also includes the CATIA version (e.g., SetupLucidShapeCAA R34 2023.06-3.exe).

The Setup window is displayed at the License Agreement screen.

4. Click I Agree to continue.

The Choose Install Location screen is displayed.

5. Specify a location.

If an earlier release of the product was installed, the default location will be set to the path used for that release. If you want to install the program in a different folder, click the **Browse** button to locate and specify that folder.

For most LucidShape products, the default location is C:\productName version.

For LucidShape CAA, the default location is C:\Program Files\Synopsys\LucidShapeCAA \CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion.

6. After selecting a Destination folder, click Next.

The License Installation Options screen is displayed.

		4
This LucidShape CAA V5 Based version includes support for	r two licensing options	:
- LucidShape CAA V5 Based Legacy Licensing (Typical)		
- Synopsys Common Licensing (New SCL Host IDs only)		
Host IDs are unique to each type of licensing and are not in	iterchangeable.	
LucidShape CAA V5 Based Legacy Licensing (used in many appropriate for customers that have installed previous vers	past releases) is sions of LucidShape C/	AA
Enable Synopsys Common Licensing only if instructed to do administrator or a Synopsys representative. Synopsys Com appropriate for LucidShape CAA V5 Based evaluations and new purchased seat of LucidShape CAA V5 Based.	so by your site nmon Licensing is customers installing a	
My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing	Help me choose	
Click Install to launch the Optical/Photonic Solutions Licensin Synopsys Common Licensing. When the Synopsys Common complete. the LucidShape CAA V5 Based installation will cor	ng wizard to configure Licensing configuration ntinue.	on is
ucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - Development		

These instructions are for the Synopsys Common Licensing installation with a network license. If you need to use Legacy Licensing, see Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing on page 11.

7. Select My license is for Synopsys Common Licensing and click Next.

For LucidShape and LucidDrive, the License Type Setup screen is displayed. Skip to step step 12 on page 50.

For LucidShape CAA, the Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen is displayed. The Choose CATIA Installation Directory screen allows you to associate the LucidShape CAA product with a specific CATIA installation. If a CATIA installation folder was detected, the path to that folder is displayed in the input field. If CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer, or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions, the input field may be blank, and you may need to perform additional steps to complete your installation. See Troubleshooting the LucidShape CAA V5 Based Installation on page 69 for details.

- 8. If you need to specify or want to change the CATIA installation folder, edit the path or click the **Browse** button to navigate to it and select it.
- 9. Click Next to continue.

The Choose Public Data Location screen is displayed. This allows you to specify a location for installing public data, such as example model files. To allow interactive use of these files, choose a folder for which you have write permission. The default location is C:\Users\Public \Documents\LucidShapeCAA\CATIAversion\LucidShapeCAAversion (e.g., C: \Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R34\2023.06-3).

LucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06 Setup	_		×
Choose Public Data Location			
Choose the folder to install LucidShape CAA public data, such as ex	ample model	files.	3
Setup will prepare the following folder for public data. To specify a Browse and select another folder. Click Install to continue.	different fold	ler, click	
Public Data Folder			
C:\Users\Public\Documents\LucidShapeCAA\R30\2021.06	Brow	wse	
Space required: 1.3GB Space available: 48.2GB			
ucidShape CAA V5 Based R30 - 2021.06			
< Back	Install	Car	ncel

- 10. To specify a different folder, edit the path or click the Browse button to navigate to it and select it.
- 11. Click Install.

The LucidShape installer starts the Synopsys Common Licensing installation process.

The License Type Setup screen is displayed.

12. Select Network (Server Installation) and click Next.

The License Key File Setup screen is displayed.

13. Click **Browse** and navigate to the location of your License Key File. Select your file and click **Open**. Then click **Next** after confirming your license key file is selected.

The SCL Installer Setup screen is displayed.

If you receive a warning that some applications are running, select **Do not close the applications** and then click **Next**.

14. Leave the location blank and click Next.

The LucidShape installer includes a Synopsys Common Licensing installer and uses it by default.

Only choose a different installer if instructed by LucidShape Customer Support.

The LucidShape installer installs all the required Synopsys Common Licensing components.

15. When the Synopsys Common Licensing installation completes, click OK.

The LucidShape installer continues to install the LucidShape product.

16. For LucidShape CAA, this is the final screen in the installation wizard. Click **Close** and skip to step 14 on page 14. For all other LucidShape products, click **Next** to exit the LucidShape installation wizard.

The Completing the LucidShape Setup Wizard screen is displayed.

17. Click Finish.

The installation is complete.

Note: LucidShape software will not be able to run if it is blocked by Data Loss Prevention software or anti-malware software installed on your computer. Contact your system administrator to ensure that such software has a policy that adds LucidShape software to your allowed software list.

18. If you are installing LucidShape CAA, you must perform one more step before you can use this product. See Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card on page 71 for instructions.

- **19.** If you are installing LucidShape CAA with a license for the Light Guide Design Module, you must perform one more step *after* you install your license key but *before* you can use this module. See Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module on page 73 for instructions.
- **20.** If you are installing LucidDriveSC, see the *LucidDrive Server/Client* document (LucidDriveSC.pdf) available in the doc directory of your LucidShapeSC installation directory for additional instructions.

Working with Synopsys Common Licensing

Synopsys Common Licensing is a stand-alone application with many features and utilities. This section highlights some common tasks you may need to perform to install LucidShape.

The LucidShape installer includes the version of Synopsys Common Licensing recommended by Optical Solutions for working with LucidShape. The LucidShape installer automates the installation and configuration of Synopsys Common Licensing for you.

LucidShape includes tools to simplify the interaction with the Synopsys Common Licensing server that are specific to LucidShape.

The complete documentation for Synopsys Common Licensing is installed with the Synopsys Common Licensing components installed by the LucidShape installer. By default, that location is C:\Synopsys \SCL\SCL Version\doc. You can also find the documentation on SolvNetPlus.

In this section:

Obtaining the Host ID for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation on page 51 If you install a nodelocked or Synopsys Common Licensing server, Synopsys Common Licensing includes the FlexNet 1mhostid command to determine the Host ID of a machine.

Obtaining the Host ID for a Dongle for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation on page 52 You can use the lmhostid command to retrieve the Host ID for a dongle, but you need an extra option.

Check License on page 52 Use this option to determine what your current licensing is.

Modifying License Options on page 52

While the intention of the LucidShape installer is to install and configure Synopsys Common Licensing during the installation process, you can make changes after the installation completes.

Administering Licenses on page 53

As a Synopsys Common Licensing administrator, you can configure and control how licenses are distributed in your organization.

Obtaining the Host ID for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation

If you install a nodelocked or Synopsys Common Licensing server, Synopsys Common Licensing includes the FlexNet lmhostid command to determine the Host ID of a machine.

The LucidShape installer for nodelocked or Synopsys Common Licensing server installs a utility to quickly check your Host ID.

Select the Start Menu > Synopsys SCL > Imhostid.

This opens a command prompt that displays the Host ID information, similar to the example below.

You can also run the command manually.

The LucidShape installer installs the Synopsys Common Licensing utilities in C:\Synopsys\SCL\SCL Version\win32\bin.

You can install Synopsys Common Licensing for nodelocked or Synopsys Common Licensing server without configuring it with valid values for the license key. This installs all the utilities you need to get the Host IDs.

- 1. From a command prompt, navigate to C:\Synopsys\SCL\SCL Version\win32\bin.
- 2. Enter the command lmhostid.

C:\Synopsys\SCL\2022.12\win32\bin>lmhostid lmhostid - Copyright (c) 1989-2022 Flexera. All Rights Reserved. The FlexNet host ID of this machine is "1234567ab89"

This command may return multiple values depending upon your machine. You can use any single value.

Obtaining the Host ID for a Dongle for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation

You can use the lmhostid command to retrieve the Host ID for a dongle, but you need an extra option.

The LucidShape installer installs the Synopsys Common Licensing utilities in C:\Synopsys\SCL\SCL Version\win32\bin.

You can install Synopsys Common Licensing for nodelocked or Synopsys Common Licensing server without configuring it with valid values for the license key. The LucidShape installer installs the application, and all the utilities you need to get the Host ID.

You can update the Synopsys Common Licensing configuration after installation as described in Modifying License Options on page 52.

- 1. Insert the USB dongle in an active USB port. A light glows at the end of the dongle when it's inserted correctly in an active USB port.
- 2. From a command prompt, navigate to C:\Synopsys\SCL\SCL Version\win32\bin.
- 3. Enter the command lmhostid -flexid.

C:\Synopsys\SCL\2022.12\win32\bin>lmhostid -flexid lmhostid - Copyright (c) 1989-2022 Flexera. All Rights Reserved. The FlexNet host ID of this machine is "FLEXID=10-3abc4cba"

Check License

Use this option to determine what your current licensing is.

- 1. Make sure you have your LucidShape Messages window open.
 - LucidDrive: Select the menu Windows > Message.
 - LucidShape: Select the menu Window > Open Message View.
 - LucidShape CAA: Select the menu LS Tools > Open Message Window.
- 2. In your LucidShape product, select the menu Help > Check License.

LucidShape runs diagnostics and writes your current license settings to the Messages window.

Modifying License Options

While the intention of the LucidShape installer is to install and configure Synopsys Common Licensing during the installation process, you can make changes after the installation completes.

- From your LucidShape product, select the menu Help > Setup License. The License Setup dialog box opens.
- 2. If you need to change your license method, you can choose between Legacy Licensing and Synopsys Common Licensing.
- **3.** If you select Synopsys Common Licensing, click the **Setup SCL Licensing** button to make changes to your Synopsys Common Licensing license type or settings.

Use this option to :

- Switch between nodelocked and network license types
- Configure a new license key file
- Change the Synopsys Common Licensing server hostname or port a network client points to

The **Setup SCL Licensing** button opens the LucidShape installer at the License Type Setup screen. See the appropriate procedure for the license type you want to switch to for details on making changes:

- Nodelocked step 12 on page 41 in Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License on page 39
- Network (Client Installation) step 12 on page 44 in Installing LucidShape Network (Client Installation) on page 42
- Network (Server Installation) step 12 on page 50 in Installing LucidShape Network (Server) on page 48
- 4. If you are using LucidShape CAA, you may be able to change the available modules.

See Optional: Specifying Module Licenses to Activate (LucidShape CAA Only) on page 19 for more details.

5. You may need to restart the LucidShape product for your changes to take effect.

Administering Licenses

As a Synopsys Common Licensing administrator, you can configure and control how licenses are distributed in your organization.

A single LucidShape license may contain multiple sessions. For example, you may have a session of LucidDrive and a session of LucidDriveManual running on the same computer at the same time. A single LucidDriveManual license allows for these multiple sessions.

Synopsys Common Licensing offers tools to enable you to fine tune how your licenses and sessions are distributed using Options files.

For more information about using Options Files see "Using an Options File" in the *Synopsys Common Licensing Administration Guide*.

For nodelocked and Synopsys Common Licensing server installations, the LucidShape installer installs the Synopsys Common Licensing documentation in C:\Synopsys\SCL\version\doc. The documentation is also available on SolvNetPlus.

Chapter 5 Installing and Managing the Synopsys Common Licensing Server

Appendix A Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses

Software and license keys for the LucidShape family of products are available for download from the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website. This appendix describes how to use the website to download these software products and the license keys required to use them.

Note: For customers working with distributors, please contact your local LucidShape software distributor to obtain your software and license. See the https://www.synopsys.com/optical-solutions/support/support-global-contacts.html page for contact information.

Although the examples in this document show and refer to the LucidShape product, the instructions apply to the entire LucidShape family of products, which includes:

- LucidShape
- LucidDrive
- LucidShape CAA V5 Based

Special terms used in these instructions are explained in the Glossary on page 81.

The process is described in the following procedures:

- 1. Signing Up for a SolvNetPlus Account on page 56
- 2. Downloading LucidShape Software from SolvNetPlus on page 56
 - or

Ordering Media (CDs/DVDs) on page 59

- 3. Installing LucidShape on page 61
- 4. Retrieving License Keys on page 62

In this section:

Signing Up for a SolvNetPlus Account on page 56

Before you can download LucidShape software and license keys, you must sign up for a Synopsys SolvNetPlus account.

Downloading LucidShape Software from SolvNetPlus on page 56 Follow these steps to download any of the software products in the LucidShape family of products.

Ordering Media (CDs/DVDs) on page 59

If you unable to download software and would like to order media (CD or DVD) instead, you can do this directly on the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website.

Installing LucidShape on page 61

Instructions for installing LucidShape products and license keys are provided in the following chapters:

Obtaining the Host ID on page 62

A license key is designed to work for only one Host ID, so the license key is associated with a unique value called a Host ID. Because of this, you need to know the Host ID for the machine or license dongle before you can retrieve a license key.

Retrieving License Keys on page 62

A license key is a file containing licensing information for your specific USB dongle. You can obtain license keys using the SmartKeys web page on the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website.

Signing Up for a SolvNetPlus Account

Before you can download LucidShape software and license keys, you must sign up for a Synopsys SolvNetPlus account.

If you already have a SolvNetPlus account, you can skip to Downloading LucidShape Software from SolvNetPlus on page 56.

During the registration process, you also need to enter your company's Site ID. If you do not know your company's Site ID, please contact solvnetplusfeedback@synopsys.com to request it. Be sure to include your company name and address in the email request.

1. Go to https://solvnetplus.synopsys.com and click REGISTER - CREATE ACCOUNT.

Synopsys [®]	SYNOPS	YS.COM REGISTRATION HELP 帮助	君助 ヘルプ
	SolvNet	Plus	
	Sign In		
	L Username	Ø	
	Password	0	
	Sign In		
	Need help signing in?		
REG	ISTER - CREATE ACCOUNT	FORGOT PASSWORD	
© 2020 Synopsys, Inc. 新思 All Righ	ts Reserved. 京ICP备09052939	SIGN IN SUPPORT TERMS OF USE	PRIVACY POLICY

2. Follow the instructions for SolvNetPlus Self Registration.

SolvNetPlus will send a verification code to the email address you specified. You must retrieve the code and enter it on the SolvNetPlus site to complete your registration.

Downloading LucidShape Software from SolvNetPlus

Follow these steps to download any of the software products in the LucidShape family of products.

If you unable to download software, you can order a CD or DVD instead. See Ordering Media (CDs/DVDs) on page 59 for instructions.

1. Go to https://solvnetplus.synopsys.com and enter your User Name and Password to sign in.

2. Click Downloads .



All Synopsys products currently licensed at your company will be listed.

SolvNet®					
				SOLVNETPLUS	SYNOPSYS.COM HELP SIGN OUT
A		Documentation	Methodology	SmartKeys	
HOME DOWNLOA	ADS My Newest Releases				Download Center Help
My Product R	leleases	t dE dava		IP Products	Help
LightTools	new release within pas	t 45 days.		Search for IP Analog IP Selector	PrimeSim Continuum
LucidDrive				Memory & Logic IP Selector	For existing customers: read more at PrimeSim Continuum Simulation
LucidShape					Solution and PrimeWave Design Environment Product
LucidShape C	AA V5 Based				Announcement

3. Select the product you want to download.

				SOLVNETPLUS	SYNOPSYS.COM HELP SIGN OU
•		Methodology	SmartKeys		
OME > DOWNLOAD)S				
My Product Releases	My Newest Releases			ID Droducts	Download Center Help
NEW! indicates n	Ay Product Releases			Search for IP	пер
LightTools				Analog IP Selector	Proteus Metrokit Information
LucidDrive				Memory & Logic IP Selector	Read Now
LucidShape				L	
LucidShape CAA V5 Based				CODE V, LightTools, RSoft,	
NEW! indicates no	ew release within past ·	45 days.			OptoDesigner Users Customer Support

4. Select the version you would like to download.

My Product Release	Ny Newest Releases
Hy Product Release	
ucidShape	
hoose your version	number from the list below
2019.09	
2019.09 2018.06-1	
2019.09 2018.06-1	
2019.09 2018.06-1 2018.06	
2019.09 2018.06-1 2018.06 2017.03-1	

The Download Details page is displayed, shown in the following figure.

HOME + DOWNLOADS				
My Product Releases My New	vest Releases			
Download Details: LucidShape: 2019.09				
Download Here FTP: SFTI	S Download Instructions P Download Instructions			
RELEASE ALERTS 🕈	e			
RELEASE NOTES				
> View release notes				
INSTALLATION GUIDE > View installation guide				
OVERVIEW				
Release Type				
Feature				
SUPPORTED PLATFORMS				
Platform	Release to EST			
x86 Microsoft Windows (64)	09/09/2019			

5. Under Release Alerts, click the **Sign up** link to display Release Alerts options that allow you to subscribe to Release Notification emails from SolvNetPlus. These emails let you know when a new version of LucidShape is available for download.

Release Alerts		\boxtimes
To be notified of new releases for your auth "include patch" box to receive patch update address.	norized product(s), select from the product list below. Check the es. Notifications will be sent to your registered SolvNet email	
Available Products	Products Selected	
Laker Blitz	LucidShape	
Laker OA		
Laker T1	ALL	
Laker T1-OA		
Leda	Add >>	
Liberty NCX		
Library Compiler	< <remove< td=""><td></td></remove<>	
LightTools		
LucidDrive		
LucidShape CAA V5 Based	• · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Include patch notifications (for all produced to the second se	ucts)	
Update Reset		

- a) Click the product name for which you would like to receive notifications or click ALL to receive notifications for all products in the list.
- b) Click the **Add** button.
- c) Click the **Include patch notifications** check box. This allows you to receive notifications of LucidShape service releases.
- d) Click the Update button.

You are returned to the Download Details page.

6. On the Download Details page, click Download Here.

- 7. On the Notice page, click Agree and Sign In to continue.
- **8.** From the list of available files, click the name of the file and then use your browser to open or save the file.

			Help	🛱 SIGN OUT
lucidshape_v2019.09				
Name 🔺	Size 🔺	Date 🔺	Upload	Manager
Checksum_info.txt	228 B	9/3/2019	► C	completed (0)
FloatingLM.exe	51.92 MB	9/3/2019	✓ Ir No uploa	n Progress (0) ds in progress
README_LucidShape_2019.09.txt	3.57 KB	9/3/2019	▼ P	ending (0)
SetupLucidShape_2019.09.exe	636.84 MB	9/3/2019	No pendi	ng uploads

The following figure shows a list of files for LucidShape version 2019.09.

- checksum_info.txt is a file used for internal purposes.
- FloatingLM.exe is for floating license customers. Only the system administrator who will set up a floating license server needs to download this file. See Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing) on page 21 for installation instructions.
- README_LucidShape_2019.09.txt provides a summary of key features in the release.
- SetupLucidShape 2019.09.exe is the installation file for LucidShape.

Ordering Media (CDs/DVDs)

If you unable to download software and would like to order media (CD or DVD) instead, you can do this directly on the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website.

Follow these steps to order media.

- 1. Go to https://solvnetplus.synopsys.com and enter your User Name and Password to sign in.
- 2. Click Downloads.
- 3. Click the **MEDIACENTER** link.



4. On the Media Center page, select the product (e.g., LucidShape , LucidDrive, etc.) and click the **Add** button.

HOME > DOWNLOADS
Instructions:
Tangible media with the latest production version will be shipped.
Only products on current support are available to order. Orders will be shipped within four business days to the address below.
Select product(s) from the left list and add to right list to request tangible media.
User: Cary Rose Site: EMPLOYEE Available Products Products Selected
Laker OA
Laker I1
Leda Add >>
Liberty NCX
Library Compiler Remove
LucidShape
LucidShape CAA V5 Based 🗸

- 5. Complete the Shipping Address information and click Continue.
- 6. Review the shipping request, shown in the following figure, and click Place Order.

HOME DOWNLOADS		
Please check the following in click "Back" button to make	nformation. If everything is correct, correction.	click "Place Order" button to place the order. Otherwise,
Name	Cary Rose	
User Name	crose	
Site ID	100	
Products	42092-EST LightTools 9.0	
Additional Information		
Email	CARYROSE@SYNOPSYS.COM	
Attention to Name	Cary Rose	
Job Title		
Company Name 1	Synopsys Inc.	
Company Name 2		
Department 1		
Department 2		
Department 3		
Department 4		
Address 1	199 South Los Robles Ave	
Address 2		
Address 3		
Address 4		
Address 5		
City	Pasadena	
Zip/Postal Code	91101	
State/Province	CA - California	
District		
Country	US - United States	
Phone Number	626-696-9101	
Is Primary Contact	No	
Request permanent change to site addresses	No	
<< Back (Place Order)		

Installing LucidShape

Instructions for installing LucidShape products and license keys are provided in the following chapters:

- Getting Started on page 5 lists LucidShape system requirements and tells you how to contact LucidShape Support.
- Installing LucidShape with Legacy Licensing on page 11 Install LucidShape on a client system and configure the license.
- Installing and Managing the OSG Floating License Manager (Legacy Licensing) on page 21 If you are using a floating license, you install the license dongle and license key on a network server. You also install the OSG Floating License Manager on the network server to manage the licenses.
- Installing LucidShape with Synopsys Common Licensing on page 39 Install LucidShape on a client system and configure the license.
- Installing and Managing the Synopsys Common Licensing Server on page 47 If you are using a network license, you install the license key on a network server. You also install the Synopsys Common Licensing server on the network server to manage the licenses.

After you install the LucidShape product, continue with Obtaining the Host ID on page 62.

Obtaining the Host ID

A license key is designed to work for only one Host ID, so the license key is associated with a unique value called a Host ID. Because of this, you need to know the Host ID for the machine or license dongle before you can retrieve a license key.

For Legacy Licensing, a USB dongle is required and the Host ID is associated with the dongle. The Host ID is printed on a label on the USB dongle; if you're unable to read the ID on the label, you can also obtain the Host ID by running a program that reads it from the dongle.

For Legacy Licensing; the GetHostID utility is provided for this purpose. See the following steps to run the GetHostID utility.

- If you're installing a fixed license: Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle on page 14
- If you're installing a floating license: Obtaining the Host ID for a License Dongle on page 27

For Synopsys Common Licensing, the lmhostid utility is provided for this purpose.

- To retrieve the Host ID for a machine, see Obtaining the Host ID for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation on page 51.
- To retrieve the Host ID for a USB Dongle, see Obtaining the Host ID for a Dongle for a Synopsys Common Licensing Installation on page 52.

After you obtain the Host ID, continue with Retrieving License Keys on page 62.

Retrieving License Keys

A license key is a file containing licensing information for your specific USB dongle. You can obtain license keys using the SmartKeys web page on the Synopsys SolvNetPlus website.

Follow these steps to obtain your license keys.

1. On the SolvNetPlus home page, click **Downloads** and then click the SmartKeys tab.



2. On the SolvNetPlus SmartKeys Home page, click the Key Retrieval link.



The SmartKeys Key Retrieval page is displayed.

You can retrieve a license key for a single USB dongle, or you can retrieve license keys for all Host IDs at your company.

3. To obtain a license key for a single USB dongle, enter the Host ID of your LucidShape USB dongle in the Host ID (Optional) field. If you do not know the Host ID value for your USB dongle, see Obtaining the Host ID on page 62.

To obtain license keys for all products and all Host IDs at your company, leave the Host ID (Optional) field blank and go on to step 4 on page 63.

4. Click Retrieve Key, shown in the following figure.

Downloads N	Aethodology SmartKeys	SOLVNEIPLUS SYNOPSYS.COM HELP
artKeys Home Key Retr	ieval Monthly TSL Key Redempt	tion
Kov Potrioval		
Site ID – Retrieve keys for site	e IDs for which you are registered. Mu	Iltiple site IDs may be selected using the Ctrl or Shift key. Y
	IDs by updating your SolyNet profile	
may register for additional site		
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining	" Indant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining	undant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) - Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl Gey Retrieval	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining	indant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl Key Retrieval	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining	" indant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl Key Retrieval	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining 00000 - MyCompany	" undant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl Key Retrieval Site ID Site ID (Override)	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining 00000 - MyCompany	 undant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl Key Retrieval Site ID Site ID (Override) Host ID (Optional)	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining 00000 - MyCompany	undant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl Key Retrieval Site ID Site ID (Override) Host ID (Optional)	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining 000000 - MyCompany 80-1DDD1	undant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Cl (ey Retrieval Site ID Site ID (Override) Host ID (Optional) Attachment Option	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining 00000 - MyCompany 80-1DDD1 Text Format	<pre> indant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.</pre>
may register for additional site Host ID (Optional) – Retriev CODE V & LightTools Users: Ci Key Retrieval Site ID Site ID (Override) Host ID (Optional) Attachment Option	e a key for a specific host ID. For redu ick here for information on obtaining 00000 - MyCompany 80-1DDD1 Text Format	<pre> indant server configurations, enter only one of the hostids. the host ID.</pre>

Your LucidShape license key will be delivered as a text file attached to an email from the SmartKeys system. If you did not enter a Host ID in step 3 on page 63, you will receive a separate email with a single license key attached for each Host ID at your company. The email will include the Host ID for which the license key is valid.

- **5.** Save the license key to a convenient location on your computer. You need to access this file to activate LucidShape.
- 6. See one of the following procedures for instructions on installing the license key to activate your LucidShape product.
 - Installing a License Key for a Fixed License on page 15
 - Installing a License Key for a Floating License on page 28
 - Installing LucidShape with a Nodelocked License on page 39
 - Installing LucidShape Network (Server) on page 48

Appendix A Using SolvNetPlus to Obtain LucidShape Software and Licenses

Appendix B Troubleshooting the Floating License Installation (Legacy Licensing)

If a security problem occurs when you use a LucidShape floating license, a dialog box displays an error message. Below are a few common security errors with their causes and resolutions. If you are unable to correct the problem, contact a LucidShape representative at lucidshape_support@synopsys.com.

In this section:

Problems Installing the License Key Using the Floating License Installer on page 65 Problems Starting LucidShape on page 66

Problems Installing the License Key Using the Floating License Installer

In this section:

Invalid Locking Code on page 65 Sentinel Error on page 66

Invalid Locking Code

Problem

Invalid locking code. Check dongle.

Cause

This could indicate any of the following:

- the license dongle has not been inserted in the USB port
- the USB port is not active
- the Dongle ID in the license file does not match the ID of the inserted Dongle
- the dongle is not valid

Solution

Restart the Sentinel RMS License Manager service. To do this, select **Start** > **Control Panel**, click **Administrative Tools** and then double-click **Services**. Locate and right-click **Sentinel** in the dialog box, and select the **Restart** option on the pop-up menu. Then, insert a valid license dongle in an active USB port (a light glows at the end of the dongle when it's inserted correctly in an active USB port) and repeat the steps for installing the license key. (See Installing a License Key for a Floating License on page 28 for instructions).

Sentinel Error

Problem

Sentinel: Error [19]: Failed to add license code ...

Cause

This general error message indicates that the license key was not applied successfully in the license manager. This can occur if the file containing the license keys has been corrupted or if license keys that have already been successfully entered are entered a second time.

Solution

Verify that the license key file contains license keys for the version of LucidShape being installed, and not for an earlier version; the version number is listed in the comments of the license key file. Also, verify that the license key file has not become corrupted, which could occur if the license key file has been edited (i.e., lines containing license keys are changed or become line wrapped incorrectly).

Problems Starting LucidShape

In this section:

Error 18b on page 66 Error 0xC800100D on page 66 Error 8001008 on page 67

Error 18b

Problem

Error #18b - No valid license code for version x.x.x found.

Cause

Valid license keys have not been entered for this version of LucidShape.

Solution

See Installing a License Key for a Fixed License on page 15 for instructions on installing license keys.

Error 0xC800100D

Problem

Error #0xC800100D - License code for LucidShape version x.x.x has expired.

Cause

The license keys for LucidShape have expired, or the PC date is before the start date of the license.

Solution

Verify that the date on the computer is correct. Install the license keys for this version of LucidShape on the license sever machine according to the instructions in Installing a License Key for a Floating License on page 28. If new license keys are needed, contact your local distributor or a LucidShape representative at lucidshape_support@synopsys.com.

Error 8001008

Problem

Error #8001008 - License manager is not responding. Verify license manager host is available and license manager process is running.

Cause

The Floating License Manager program has been disabled.

Solution

Restart the license manager program. To do this, select Start > Control Panel, click Administrative Tools and then double-click Services. Locate and right-click Sentinel in the dialog box, and select the Restart option on the pop-up menu.

Cause

The license manager machine is unavailable.

Solution

Verify that the license manager machine is available on the network.

Cause

The name of the license server machine has not been correctly specified.

Solution

In order for LucidShape to use a floating license, you must specify the name of the license server machine in an initialization file on the client machine (i.e., the machine on which LucidShape is installed). For instructions on specifying the license server machine to enable your floating license, see Administering Floating Licenses on page 30.

Appendix B Troubleshooting the Floating License Installation (Legacy Licensing)

Appendix C Troubleshooting the LucidShape CAA V5 Based Installation

See the following topics for troubleshooting information if you have a problem with LucidShape CAA or the Light Guide Design Module.

In this section:

Problems Associating LucidShape CAA with the Appropriate CATIA Installation on page 69 You may run into configuration issues when you install LucidShape CAA V5 Based installations if CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions.

Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card on page 71

If you are using an NVIDIA graphics card, its essential to set the Global settings as described in the following steps. These settings are required by the CATIA V5 environment in order to run LucidShape CAA V5 Based software.

Troubleshooting the Light Guide Design Module on page 72 See the following topics if you have a problem running the Light Guide Design Module.

Problems Associating LucidShape CAA with the Appropriate CATIA Installation

You may run into configuration issues when you install LucidShape CAA V5 Based installations if CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions.

The following steps are recommended if you encounter problems associating your LucidShape CAA installation with the appropriate CATIA installation.

In this section:

Choose the CATIA Installation Directory in the Setup Wizard on page 70

During the installation process, you are prompted to choose the installation folder with which to associate the LucidShape CAA product. If a CATIA installation folder was detected, the path to that folder is displayed in the input field; however, if CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer, or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions, the input field may be blank.

Manually Create a New CATIA Environment on page 70

If LucidShape CAA is not correctly associated with the CATIA after using the LucidShape Setup wizard, you may need contact the CATIA administrator in your IT department to manually add LucidShape CAA to a different environment, as described in the following steps.

Choose the CATIA Installation Directory in the Setup Wizard

During the installation process, you are prompted to choose the installation folder with which to associate the LucidShape CAA product. If a CATIA installation folder was detected, the path to that folder is displayed in the input field; however, if CATIA is *not* installed on the same computer, or if CATIA is managed by a third-party tool that maintains configurations and versions, the input field may be blank.

Choose CATIA I	nstallation Directory		
Choose the CATI product should be	A V5 R30 installation folder with which the LucidS e associated.	hape CAA V5 Based	V
Setup will associa folder. If there w	te LucidShape CAA V5 Based with the following C as no installation folder found, or if you would lik	ATIA V5 R30 installat e to specify a differer	tion nt
CATIA V5 R30 ins	stallation folder, click Browse to select a folder. C	lick Next to continue.	
CATIA V5 R30 I	Installation Directory	Preuver	
CATIA V5 R30 I	Installation Directory Tiles (Dassault Systemes (1830)	Browse	
CATIA V5 R30 I	installation Directory iles\Dassault.Systemes\830 1.3GB	Browse	
CATIA V5 R30 I G. Program f Space required: : Space available:	installation Directory iles (Dassault Systemes (830) 1. 3GB 48. 2GB	Browse	

Edit the path or click the Browse button to navigate to the appropriate directory and select it; then, complete the installation instructions. If LucidShape CAA is not correctly associated with CATIA, see Manually Create a New CATIA Environment on page 70.

Manually Create a New CATIA Environment

If LucidShape CAA is not correctly associated with the CATIA after using the LucidShape Setup wizard, you may need contact the CATIA administrator in your IT department to manually add LucidShape CAA to a different environment, as described in the following steps.

1. To open the CATIA Environment Editor, click the Windows Start button and select CATIA > Environment Editor [version].



- 2. In the Environment Editor, select Environment > New.
- **3.** In the New Environment dialog box, append the LucidShape CAA installation path to the Install Path and click **OK**.

	m dan mit							_
S Enviro	onment Editor					_		\times
Environme	ent <u>O</u> ptions	<u>H</u> elp						
Environments storage directories								
Global Environments: C:\ProgramData\DassaultSystemes\CATEnv								
User Envir	onments:	C:\User	s\user\AppDa	ata\Roaming\DassaultSystemes\CATEnv				
Name			Mode	Last Modified				^
LucidShap	e_CAA_R27_2020	.09	Global	27/10/2020 10:55				- v
Name	New Environme	nt						×
	Name : M	yLucidShapeCA	AEnvironment					
	Install Path : C:	\Program Files\[Dassault Systen	nes\B2 <mark>(</mark> C:\Program Files\Synopsys\LucidSha	peCAA\R27\2020.09			
	Mode:	ser	- Product	Line : CATIA	•		🗌 Ser	ver
	Overwrite ex	isting environm	ent 🔽 Add I	Desktop Icon	🔽 Add Shortd	ut in the	Start Me	enu
					[ОК	Can	cel

If these steps do not resolve the issue, contact LucidShape CAA support at lucidshape_support@synopsys.com.

Specifying Global Settings for NVIDIA Graphics Card

If you are using an NVIDIA graphics card, its essential to set the Global settings as described in the following steps. These settings are required by the CATIA V5 environment in order to run LucidShape CAA V5 Based software.

1. Right-click on your desktop and select NVIDIA Control Panel.

	View	>
	Sort by	>
	Refresh	
	Paste	
	Paste shortcut	
0	NVIDIA Control Panel 🔓	
	New	>
@	nView Desktop Manager	
	Display settings	
1	Personalize	

2. Select 3D Settings > Manage 3D Settings on the left under Select a Task, shown in the following figure.



3. On the Global Settings tab, set the Global presets to **Dassault Systemes - V5** and set the Preferred graphics processor to **High-performance NVIDIA processor**, as shown in the following figure.

If you have only one graphics processor available, the Preferred graphics processor option is not displayed.

Solution NVIDIA Control Panel	- 0
File Edit Desktop 3D Settings Help	
Ġ Back 🔻 🕑 🏠	
select a Task 3D Settings Adjust image settings with preview	I would like to use the following 3D settings:
Manage 3D settings Set PhysX Configuration	Global Settings Program Settings Global presets:
Change resolution Adjust desktop color settings	Dassault Systemes – V5 / 3DExperience 🗸 🖉
-Rotate display -View HDCP status -Set up digital audio	Preferred graphics processor: High-performance NVIDIA processor

4. Click Apply.

Troubleshooting the Light Guide Design Module

See the following topics if you have a problem running the Light Guide Design Module.

In this section:

Verify That the Light Guide Design Module is Linked with LucidShape CAA on page 73 In some situations, the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product appears to have installed successfully, but you may not able to use the Light Guide Design Module; for example, you may be able to start the Light Guide Design Module but not be able to create a spline curve to start the design process. This may indicate that the Light Guide Design Module is not linked properly with LucidShape CAA.

Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module on page 73 Depending on the CATIA Options settings, CATIA may rename objects created by the Light Guide Design Module to avoid having duplicate names in the Specification Tree. When this happens, the Light Guide Design Module can no longer identify those objects or continue to perform operations.
Verify That the Light Guide Design Module is Linked with LucidShape CAA

In some situations, the LucidShape CAA V5 Based product appears to have installed successfully, but you may not able to use the Light Guide Design Module; for example, you may be able to start the Light Guide Design Module but not be able to create a spline curve to start the design process. This may indicate that the Light Guide Design Module is not linked properly with LucidShape CAA.

To fix this, run the file SetupEnvironment.bat located in the LucidShape CAA installation folder (e.g., C: \Program Files\Synopsys\LucidShapeCAA\R34\2023.06-3).

If this does not fix the problem, you may not have adequate privileges to automatically perform all the steps needed to properly enable licensing. (Administrator privileges can vary, depending on the configuration for your Windows operating system.) To work around this problem, you can *manually* run one of the license tools as administrator, as described in the following steps.

- 1. Close LucidShape CAA and any windows of the Light Guide Design Module.
- 2. In Windows Explorer, navigate to the LucidShape CAA V5 Based installation directory on your hard drive and open the sub-folder LicenseTools.
- 3. Right-click the file lsinit.exe and select Run as administrator on the shortcut menu.
- 4. Restart LucidShape CAA and the Light Guide Design Module.

If the problem is not resolved, contact LucidShape CAA support at lucidshape_support@synopsys.com.

Set CATIA Option to Preserve Object Naming for the Light Guide Design Module

Depending on the CATIA Options settings, CATIA may rename objects created by the Light Guide Design Module to avoid having duplicate names in the Specification Tree. When this happens, the Light Guide Design Module can no longer identify those objects or continue to perform operations.

To circumvent this problem, set the CATIA renaming option as described in the following steps.

- 1. Select the CATIA menu Tools > Options.
- 2. Expand the Infrastructure heading in the Options tree on the left and select **Part Infrastructure**.
- 3. Select the **Display** tab.
- 4. Under the heading Checking Operation When Renaming, make sure that **No name check** is selected, as shown in the following figure.



- 5. Click OK.
- 6. Restart LucidShape CAA for the change to take effect.

Note: The Light Guide Design Module automatically checks the No Name Check option and displays the following warning if it has not been activated.



Appendix D Troubleshooting Synopsys Common Licensing

This appendix lists licensing errors that you might encounter with Synopsys Common Licensing and describes probable causes and resolutions.

If you are unable to correct the problem, please contact LucidShape Customer Support (see Contacting LucidShape Customer Support on page 9).

This version of the LucidShape installer includes the following components for Synopsys Common Licensing:

- Photonics Solutions Synopsys Common Licensing components version 2023.03
- Synopsys Common Licensing version 2022.12

For nodelocked or Synopsys Common Licensing server installations, the LucidShape installer configures the Synopsys Common Licensing server as the FlexIm Service 1 service.

Error messages may refer to the "flex log", which is the log file for Synopsys Common Licensing. The LucidShape installer configures this log file to be named flexlog.txt in the C:\Synopsys \PhotonicSolutions\2023.03\RSoft\licenses directory.

Synopsys Common Licensing always includes a Synopsys Common Licensing server. Even when you have a nodelocked installation, there is an instance of the Synopsys Common Licensing server running on your system. Therefore, even when you are not using a networked license, you may have issues communicating with the Synopsys Common Licensing server.



In this section:

There are no remaining licenses for the requested feature on page 76

The license does not include the requested feature on page 76

Cannot connect to the license server system on page 76

A connection to the Synopsys Common Licensing license manager was lost on page 78 The license request was denied by the network license server on page 78 Time Tamper Error on page 79 LucidShape cannot find the Synopsys licensing service/daemon (snpslmd) on page 79 Uninstall Synopsys Common Licensing on page 79

There are no remaining licenses for the requested feature

Problem

Licensed number of users already reached.

Cause

A limited number of users can use this feature at the same time, and the limit has been reached.

Solution

If you are running multiple sessions concurrently, you may have reached the maximum concurrent session limit.

For network licenses, please wait for other users to end their feature usage, then try again.

To further check license usage at your site, please contact your Synopsys Common Licensing license administrator.

The license does not include the requested feature

Problem

No Such Feature Exists

Cause

The license file found does not contain a valid feature for this version of the software.

Solution

Please check with your LucidShape administrator for the valid features.

Cannot connect to the license server system

Problem

The license for module LucidShape is not available. LucidShape cannot run due to a licensing issue.

Cause

The license server manager (lmgrd) has not been started yet, the wrong port@host or license file is being used, or the port or hostname in the license file has been changed.

(lmgrd) daemon is not running.

Solution

The LucidShape installer configures this as the **FlexIm Service 1** service. Confirm the FlexIm Service 1 is running on your system (nodelocked) or the Synopsys Common Licensing server system (network). If you cannot find the FlexIm Service 1 service, try the following:

- Reboot the system.
- Configure your licensing again. See Modifying License Options on page 52 to reconfigure the selected license type.
- Contact LucidShape Customer Support.

For nodelocked licenses, there are situations where the licensing processes can be stopped and will not automatically restart. When you try to start the software you will get the Cannot connect to the license server system error. Under these circumstances you will need to restart your computer to get the licensing processes to restart.

Cause

Wrong port/host or license is being used.

Solution

See Modifying License Options on page 52 to update the host name and port number for the license server

Cause

License file is expired.

Solution

If your license agreement is current, you can request an updated license from SolvNetPlus or from LucidShape Customer Support.

If you need to renew your license agreement, please contact optics@synopsys.com or your local distributor.

Cause

License file contains an invalid Host ID.

Solution

Contact LucidShape Customer Support.

Cause

License file is not installed.

Solution

See Modifying License Options on page 52 to update the license file.

A connection to the Synopsys Common Licensing license manager was lost

Problem

The complete error message is A connection to the Synopsys Common Licensing license manager was lost, and the application has exhausted all of its retry attempts.

Cause

Cannot connect to license server system.

Solution

For network licenses, check your network connection to your network license server.

If the error persists, contact LucidShape Customer Support or your local distributor.

Include the following:

- A screenshot of the License Manager Error window
- The following files from the licenses folder (by default, C:\Synopsys\PhotonicSolutions \2023.03\RSoft\licenses):
 - rsoft.lic
 - flexlog.txt

The license request was denied by the network license server

Problem

This error message can be received from multiple scenarios.

- The User/Host on EXCLUDE list for feature (FlexNet Licensing error: -38, -101)
- User/host not on INCLUDE list for feature (FlexNet Licensing error: -39)
- Checkout exceeds MAX specified in options file (FlexNet Licensing error: -87)

Cause

This error can occur for one of the following reasons:

- Max limit of users has been reached.
- You have been excluded from using this feature.
- The feature is reserved for others.

Solution

Please contact your Synopsys Common Licensing administrator.

Time Tamper Error

Problem

A problem with the system clock has been detected.

Cause

This error may indicate that the system clock is currently set incorrectly, or has been set incorrectly in the past.

Solution

Contact lucidshape_support@synopsys.com or your local distributor and provide a copy of the error message, including the Host ID mentioned in the error message.

LucidShape cannot find the Synopsys licensing service/daemon (snpsImd)

Problem

The Synopsys licensing service/daemon (snpslmd) is either down, or inaccessible.

Cause

The Synopsys licensing service/daemon can terminate because of the following reasons:

- All the features are expired for this version of the software.
- The license file is corrupted.
- The license file contains an invalid server Host ID.

Solution

If you are using a network license your connection with the computer hosting the license service/daemon may have been interrupted. Please check your network connection.

Firewall(s) must be configured to allow the Synopsys Common Licensing server (lmgrd.exe and snpslmd.exe) to communicate on ports 27020 and 27021. If you get an error such as a -96 FlexNet Licensing error, make sure both ports are open in any firewalls.

If you are using a nodelocked license, confirm that the FlexIm License 1 service is running.

Uninstall Synopsys Common Licensing



CAUTION: Do not remove the Synopsys Common Licensing server unless you have confirmed no Synopsys products are using the Synopsys Common Licensing server instance.

If instructed by LucidShape Customer Support, you can remove the Synopsys Common Licensing components from a system.

The LucidShape installer automates the installation and configuration of the Synopsys Common Licensing components. However, the installer treats these components as separate installations and they are not included when you run the LucidShape Uninstall tool.

Follow these instructions to remove the Synopsys Common Licensing components.

- 1. Log in to your system as an administrator.
- 2. Open Add and Remove Programs.
- 3. Uninstall Optical/Photonic Solutions Licensing.
- 4. Uninstall SCL Version.
- 5. Restart the system.
- 6. (Optional) Delete the C:\Synopsys folder only if you have no other Synopsys applications using that folder.

Glossary

Client (machine)

The client, or client machine, is a computer that has LucidShape installed on it, and is configured to request a license from a license server. For LucidShape Legacy Licensing, this machine runs software that uses a floating license. For Synopsys Common Licensing, this machine runs Network Client software, which uses a network license.

Fixed License

Used with Legacy Licensing. A license associated with a specific USB dongle.

Floating License

Used with Legacy Licensing. A license managed by the OSG Floating License Manager.

Host ID

A unique ID used to associate a license with a specific computer.

For Legacy Licensing, this is a hexadecimal value encoded on the USB dongle.

For Synopsys Common Licensing, this is a value retrieved using the lmhostID Utility. The value may be associated with your computer or with a USB dongle.

The Synopsys SmartKeys site and delivery email reference the Host ID value when license keys are requested and delivered.

Note: The Host ID is unique for each method of licensing and is not interchangeable.

Legacy Licensing

The method of licensing used in releases up to and including LucidShape 2023.03. It is based on the Sentinel License Manager

License Key File

A file containing the encoded license information needed to run LucidShape products for a specific computer or USB dongle.

Note: The license key is unique for each method of licensing and is not interchangeable.

Network License

Used with Synopsys Common Licensing. A license managed by the Synopsys Common Licensing server.

Nodelocked License

Used with Synopsys Common Licensing. A license associated with a specific computer. It may also require a USB dongle.

Site ID

A unique number used to identify a specific company. Every company that uses LucidShape products and other Synopsys software has a unique site ID.

SmartKeys

The SolvNetPlus page where you submit license key requests.

SolvNetPlus

The Synopsys customer portal (https://solvnetplus.synopsys.com). This is where you go to download LucidShape product software as well as license keys.

See https://solvnetplus.synopsys.com/s/article/LucidShape-Products-Support on SolvNetPlus to get started with Knowledge Articles, Tech Talks, Training, and much more for LucidShape.

Synopsys Common Licensing

The license management tool used by Synopsys. This method of licensing LucidShape is available starting with LucidShape version 2023.03. It is based on FlexNet Licensing.